Plant susceptible responses: the underestimated side of plant–pathogen interactions

Vladimir Gorshkov^{1,2*} ^D and Ivan Tsers² ^D

¹Kazan Institute of Biochemistry and Biophysics, Federal Research Center Kazan Scientific Center of Russian Academy of Sciences, Kazan, 420111, Russia

²Laboratory of Plant Infectious Diseases, Federal Research Center Kazan Scientific Center of Russian Academy of Sciences, Kazan, 420111, Russia

ABSTRACT

Plant susceptibility to pathogens is usually considered from the perspective of the loss of resistance. However, susceptibility cannot be equated with plant passivity since active host cooperation may be required for the pathogen to propagate and cause disease. This cooperation consists of the induction of reactions called susceptible responses that transform a plant from an autonomous biological unit into a component of a pathosystem. Induced susceptibility is scarcely discussed in the literature (at least compared to induced resistance) although this phenomenon has a fundamental impact on plant– pathogen interactions and disease progression. This review aims to summarize current knowledge on plant susceptible responses and their regulation. We highlight two main categories of susceptible responses according to their consequences and indicate the relevance of susceptible response-related studies to agricultural practice. We hope that this review will generate interest in this underestimated aspect of plant–pathogen interactions.

Key words: conditionally beneficial pathogens, plant susceptible responses, plant infectious diseases, plant tolerance, S-genes

CONTENTS

I. Introduction	
II. Physiological processes involved in plant susceptible responses	
(1) Motion of stomatal guard cells	47
(2) Modification of the plant cell wall	47
(3) Modulation of water transport	49
(4) Redistribution of photoassimilates	
(5) Induction of programmed cell death	
(6) Modulation of metal balance	
(7) Neoplastic growth: hypertrophy and hyperplasia	
III. Plant mediators coordinating susceptible responses	
(1) Phytohormones	
(2) Reactive oxygen species	
IV. Bacterial virulence factors inducing plant susceptible responses	
(1) Susceptible response-inducing effectors	
(a) Transcription activator-like effectors	
(b) Effectors that mediate the ubiquitin-proteasome system	
(c) Other effectors	

45

^{*} Address for correspondence (Tel: +7 (843) 292 75 35; E-mail: gvy84@mail.ru)

Biological Reviews **97** (2022) 45–66 © 2021 The Authors. *Biological Reviews* published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made.

	(2) Phytopathogen-derived phytohormones	56
	(3) Bacterial phytotoxins	57
	(4) Siderophores	58
V.	Consequences of plant SRs and current perspectives	. 58
VI.	Conclusions	. 60
VII.	Acknowledgments	. 60
VIII.	References	. 60

I. INTRODUCTION

A variety of phytopathogenic microorganisms can cause plant damage and lead to extensive yield losses in agriculture. It is generally considered that pathogen invasion results in disease development if the plant immune system is not activated or is activated too late to prevent pathogen propagation. Hence, plant immunity has been extensively studied, and immunity-related genes exploited in frameworks of breeding strategies to create resistant plant cultivars.

However, the introduction of immunity-related genes is not the only way of obtaining resistant plant varieties. Plant resistance also can be achieved due to the loss-of-function of so-called susceptibility (S)-genes. Plant S-gene products provide signals attracting pathogens and increasing their aggressiveness and contribute to the accommodation of pathogens *in planta* (Eckardt, 2002; Lapin & Van den Ackerveken, 2013; van Schie & Takken, 2014).

In several cases, S-gene loss-of-function has been shown to be an effective agricultural strategy that provides more durable field resistance than the resistance conferred by introduced immunity-related genes (Engelhardt, Stam & Hückelhoven, 2018). Compared to S-gene loss-of-function, the introduction of resistance genes imposes a stronger selective pressure on a pathogen, potentially leading to the rapid emergence of new strains that are able to avoid the improved host plant immunity (Mundt, 2014). Moreover, since host plant Sgene products provide different 'services' to pathogens, to overcome S-gene loss-of-function, a pathogen must adapt to interact with a host plant without these 'services', which may be more difficult than evading increased immunity.

Although S-gene loss-of-function may lead to plant pathogen resistance, it often simultaneously has a negative effect on plant growth, development and other traits (van Schie & Takken, 2014). Clearly, if S-genes provided only pathogen susceptibility, they would be eliminated from the plant genome. However, S-genes are indispensable for normal plant development and are usually expressed irrespective of the presence of pathogens, unlike many immunity-related genes. Therefore, S-genes have not been excluded by evolution, although they may determine plant vulnerability to pathogens. For this reason, S-gene loss-of-function has significant restrictions in terms of its application in plant breeding, and hence, relatively few examples of S-gene-deficient varieties are currently used in agriculture (Engelhardt et al., 2018). Nevertheless, the control of S-gene-mediated plant susceptibility represents a promising strategy for reducing disease in crops that is poorly realized due to a lack of fundamental knowledge.

Plant S-genes were previously divided into three main categories: (i) genes that facilitate host recognition and penetration; (*ii*) genes that encode negative regulators of immune signalling; and (iii) genes that fulfill metabolic or structural requirements of a pathogen that allow its proliferation (van Schie & Takken, 2014). S-genes of the first category determine plant susceptibility at the preinvasion stage. S-genes of the second and third categories are often manipulated by the pathogen at the post-invasive stage to contribute to plant susceptibility. By inducing the expression of S-genes of the second category, a pathogen forces the host plant to produce proteins that repress post-invasive activation of the immune system. In turn, the pathogen-mediated upregulation of Sgenes of the third category enables the pathogen to modify the host plant so as to ensure disease progression and/or pathogen propagation in planta. Host plant reactions mediated by S-genes of the third category that promote pathogen propagation in planta and/or disease symptom development are referred to as susceptible responses (SRs). A number of studies have demonstrated that the development of pathogen-induced diseases may require host plant reactions that are typical of normal physiological processes (e.g. cell growth and differentiation, transport of water and photosynthetic assimilates, absorption of inorganic substances from the soil, and reactions related to the abiotic stress response) (see Section II). Therefore, it appears that an intact plant (before pathogen invasion) may not be an optimal environment for the pathogen, and the transformation of this plant into a component of the pathosystem requires certain reactions to be induced. Moreover, disease symptoms caused by many phytopathogens also appear to be a consequence of plant responses (see Section V). Thus, in many cases, it is not S-genes *per se* that promote plant pathogen susceptibility; the susceptibility is a result of the pathogen-mediated upregulation of S-genes, which leads to the induction of SRs. Even in the presence of functional S-genes, the host plant can be non-susceptible if a pathogen is unable to induce a S-gene-mediated SR.

A particular S-gene can be both sensitive and insensitive to pathogen manipulation depending on different factors. The particular plant physiological reaction that represents the SR during a plant-pathogen interaction is usually part of normal plant development and, therefore, is controlled by a variety of regulatory networks depending on ontogenetic stage, physiological status, tissue type, environmental conditions, and many other factors. Hence, plant susceptibility depends on whether the current plant physiological status restricts the pathogen-mediated activation of the specific SRs. Presumably, this is one of the reasons that individual genetically susceptible plants display different degrees of pathogen susceptibility (from full susceptibility to full resistance) at different ontogenetic stages, nutritional status, environmental conditions, etc. (Block *et al.*, 2005; Walters & Bingham, 2007; Gohlke & Deeken, 2014).

Different sets of SRs and their quantitative levels in each particular case may provide fine-tuning of various aspects of pathosystem development, leading to a variety of forms and outcomes of the interaction between a particular plant and pathogen species. Knowledge on SRs and their regulation is of great importance since the control of SRs seems to represent a more effective agricultural strategy than S-gene knockout, which often has negative effects on plant development. However, in spite of their great theoretical and applied importance, SRs have received much less attention than defence responses. Although S-genes and some plant reactions related to pathogen susceptibility have been reviewed previously (Hok, Attard & Keller, 2010; Lapin & Van den Ackerveken, 2013; van Schie & Takken, 2014; Faris & Friesen, 2020), there is no review to date that provides a comprehensive overview of plant SRs and their regulation mechanisms from the perspectives of both the pathogen and plant. Herein we focus mainly on bacterial plant diseases, but other pathogens are also considered. We first describe SRs related to different physiological processes (stomatal movement, plant cell wall modification, water and assimilate transport, programmed cell death, metal exchange, and neoplastic growth) and discuss how these processes affect plant-microbe interactions. We then discuss plant regulators that mediate different SRs and bacterial virulence factors that can act as inducers of SRs. Finally, we highlight two main categories of SRs according to their consequences and indicate the practical relevance of SR-related studies. Our goal is to attract attention to SRs, which are an underestimated aspect of plant-microbe interactions. Future in-depth investigations of SRs have high potential to provide a basis for designing novel plant protection approaches for agriculture as well as enhancing our fundamental knowledge on plant-pathogen interactions.

II. PHYSIOLOGICAL PROCESSES INVOLVED IN PLANT SUSCEPTIBLE RESPONSES

(1) Motion of stomatal guard cells

Stomatal opening necessary for normal water and gas exchange represents a major route for bacteria to infiltrate a host plant. Plants are able significantly to reduce bacterial penetration through a mechanism related to pathogeninduced molecular pattern (PAMP)-induced stomatal closure (Melotto, Underwood & He, 2008; McLachlan, Kopischke & Robatzek, 2014). Plant pathogens have been shown to counteract this stomatal closure defence response by targeting a variety of regulators and processes: salicylic acid (SA)signalling (Misas-Villamil *et al.*, 2013; Geng *et al.*, 2014) (Pseudomonas syringae), OST1 (open stomata 1) kinase and abscisic acid (ABA) signalling (Melotto et al., 2006), the mitogen-activated protein kinase 3 (MPK3) pathway (Gudesblat, Torres & Vojnov, 2009b) (Xanthomonas campestris), proton pump (Gudesblat, Torres & Vojnov, 2009a) (X. campestris), proteasome-mediated protein degradation (Lozano-Durán et al., 2014) (P. syringae), K⁺ accumulation and the breakdown of starch in guard cells (Guimarães & Stotz, 2004) (Sclerotinia sclerotiorum). These actions result in either the blockage of stomatal closure or the induction of their reopening. *Pseudomonas syringae* is able to both stimulate opening of the stomata during the invasion stage of infection and induce stomatal closure after entering the host interior in order to reduce water loss (Goel et al., 2008; Freeman & Beattie, 2009). Thus, some pathogens can induce SRs related to the coordination of stomatal movements in order to allow them to penetrate the plant and to engineer the most beneficial environment inside the host (Fig. 1).

(2) Modification of the plant cell wall

The plant cell wall (PCW) serves as a physical barrier to microorganisms and a sensor surface involved in pathogen perception. Pathogen recognition is well known to induce many distinct host plant reactions that lead to an increase in the antipathogenic properties of the PCW (Underwood, 2012). However, some PCW-related reactions may contribute to plant susceptibility to biotic stressors and thus represent SRs.

To infect the host plant, most (if not all) phytopathogens have to modify the structure and properties of the PCW. This modification is a very complex process due to the high variability of polysaccharides constituting the greatest portion of this compartment. Although the number of different PCW polysaccharide types (as defined by basic elements of the backbone and branching points) is relatively limited (around 10), the fine structure and functional characteristics of a particular polysaccharide can be adjusted for particular physiological roles (e.g. according to cell type and/or cell developmental stage) (Albersheim et al., 2010). Moreover, even within a particular physiological role, individual molecules of a particular polysaccharide type are rather variable due to their non-template synthesis. Therefore, a particular polysaccharide is actually a 'population' of similar molecules distinguished from one another in the degree of polymerization, the pattern of possible modifications (methylation and acetylation), the presence/absence/location of the side chains, etc. (Gorshkova, Kozlova & Mikshina, 2013).

The high variability of PCW polysaccharides requires a large number of enzymes with particular substrate specificities for the modification or breakdown of complex carbohydrates. Plants are well equipped with polysaccharide-modifying enzymes that facilitate PCW loosening and stretching during cell growth and fruit ripening as well as other PCW modifications related to different physiological processes (Fry, 1995). Plants maintain large numbers of genes of multigene family proteins with particular substrate and environmental (e.g. pH, osmolarity, and cofactors) specificities. For example, the *Arabidopsis thaliana* genome



Fig 1. Schematic representation of pathogen-induced plant susceptible responses. XET, xyloglucan endotransglucosylases/hydrolase.

contains 67 genes encoding pectin methylesterases and 52 encoding polygalacturonases (The Arabidopsis Genome Initiative, 2000). In other plant species, multigene families can be even larger: the genomes of *Solanum lycopersicum*, *Populus trichocarpa*, and *Linum usitatissimum* contain 79, 89, and 105 genes, respectively, encoding pectin methylesterases (Pelloux, Rustérucci & Mellerowicz, 2007; Vandevenne *et al.*, 2009; Pinzón-Latorre & Deyholos, 2013). Pathogens tend to have reduced genome sizes which prohibit the possession of dozens or even hundreds of similar proteins. Therefore, many pathogens have acquired the ability to exploit host plant PCW enzymes/proteins, and the prevention of such exploitation results in reduced host susceptibility.

The action of several plant enzymes degrading glycosidic bonds in PCW polysaccharides (endo- β -glucanases, polygalacturonase, and pectate lyase-like protein) was shown to enhance plant susceptibility to pathogens (Vogel *et al.*, 2002; Flors *et al.*, 2007; Cantu *et al.*, 2008). Non-enzymatic PCW proteins – expansins that breakdown cellulose–hemicellulose hydrogen bonds and promote 'polymer creep' associated with PCW loosening (Cosgrove, 2015) – were also demonstrated to have a role in plant susceptibility (Kay *et al.*, 2007; Cantu *et al.*, 2008; Abugamar et al., 2013). PCW loosening is obviously beneficial for pathogens since it enables their spread within the host plant, facilitates depolymerization of PCW constituents yielding low-molecular-weight nutrients, and enhances the mobility of polymers in muro, leading to their release from the PCW for utilization by the pathogen. Prior to its invasion of xylem vessels, Pectobacterium atrosepticum induces the plant-mediated release of rhamnogalacturonan I (RG-I, a pectic polysaccharide) from the PCW into the vessel lumen (Gorshkov et al., 2014, 2016, 2021). The released RG-I is utilized by these bacteria as an extracellular matrix necessary for the assemblage of bacterial emboli (biofilm-like multicellular structures). Expansins, rhamnogalacturonan lyases, β-galactosidases, and some other PCW proteins encoded by infection-upregulated genes were proposed to be involved in the SR related to the release of RG-I (Tsers et al., 2020).

Plant methyl- and acetylesterases of PCW polysaccharides were also shown to be exploited by pathogens. The enzymatic digestion of the pectic polysaccharide homogalacturonan – the main 'target' of many phytopathogens – is impeded by its esterification with methyl and/or acetyl groups (Bellincampi, Cervone & Lionetti, 2014). Although many phytopathogens possess their own methyl- and acetylesterases, microorganisms often rely on host plant esterases during plant colonization. Plant genes encoding esterases were demonstrated to be induced during infection by *Botrytis cinerea* and *Pectobacterium carotovorum*, while the inhibition of plant pectin esterases was shown to increase plant resistance to pathogens (Lionetti *et al.*, 2007; An *et al.*, 2008; Raiola *et al.*, 2011).

PCW-related SRs are associated not only with polysaccharide degradation/modification but also with their biosynthesis. Inactivation of cellulose- and callose-related biosynthetic genes appeared to increase plant resistance to pathogens (Nishimura et al., 2003; Hernández-Blanco et al., 2007). This involvement of callose in plant susceptibility was confusing since this polymer has been widely shown to determine plant resistance (Piršelová & Matušíková, 2013): callose can be used to plug holes in the PCW during cell division or pathogen invasion. Callose was also presumed to be beneficial to pathogens by protecting them from plant defence metabolites, forming a structural basis for the haustorial neck, and acting as a barrier that limits the diffusion of pathogenderived elicitors of plant defence responses (Jacobs et al., 2003; Bellincampi et al., 2014). In addition, reduced cellulose and callose biosynthesis appears to activate plant defence systems (Jacobs et al., 2003; Nishimura et al., 2003; Hernández-Blanco et al., 2007) indicating that a plant can detect an impaired PCW and then deploy alternative mechanisms to protect itself from invaders.

During plant-pathogen interactions, the deposition of callose is often associated with the formation of specific PCW appositions (plugs, or papillae) which are structures that contain many different compounds together with callose. Papillae may be formed irrespective of whether a plant is resistant or susceptible to a pathogen. The papillae are referred to as either effective (if a plant is resistant) or non-effective (if a plant is susceptible). The effectiveness of papillae presumably depends on their composition, size, and timing of formation, which are determined by the parameters of endomembrane vesicle-associated transport (Hückelhoven, 2014; Pessina et al., 2016). One of the presumed regulators of such transport - the Mlo (Mildew locus o) protein – was shown to have a role in plant SRs. Mlodeficient mutants are highly resistant to powdery mildew and Xanthomonas campestris in contrast to wild-type plants (Piffanelli et al., 2004; Consonni et al., 2006). Therefore, it was proposed that pathogens may exploit Mlo to control metabolite transport during papillae formation and thus 'force' the plant to form only non-effective papillae (Bhat et al., 2005; Miklis et al., 2007; Pessina et al., 2016).

Thus, alterations in PCW composition and properties during disease development are the result of action not only of pathogen enzymes/proteins but also those of the host plant. Pathogens intensively exploit the PCW-biogenesis machinery of the host plant to induce PCW modification (Fig. 1). PCW-related SRs contribute to the release of growth substrates from polysaccharides, facilitate systemic pathogen spread due to PCW loosening, and repress the defence systems of the host plant.

(3) Modulation of water transport

Wilt, a frequent symptom of plant infectious diseases, was long considered to be a result of the occlusion of the plant vascular system by microbial cells and their metabolites, such as exopolysaccharides. However, the bacterial biomass in diseased plants is often too low to cause significant occlusion of the conductive elements, and most xylem vessels remain bacteria-free (Sun et al., 2013). It was found instead that blockage of the vascular system and wilting of the infected plants is a result of plant responses, namely the formation of tyloses and gels in the vessels (Klosterman et al., 2009; Beattie, 2011; Sun et al., 2013; Yadeta & Thomma, 2013). Tyloses are outgrowths of parenchyma cells protruding through pitmembranes into the vessels, leading to their occlusion. Tyloses and gels are often considered to prevent the systemic spread of pathogens via the vascular system, thus acting as defence structures. However, tyloses (as well as papillae, see Section II.2) can be both effective and non-effective, i.e. these structures are formed in both resistant and susceptible plant varieties (Sun et al., 2013; Yadeta & Thomma, 2013; Wang et al., 2015). Moreover, tyloses can be more abundant in susceptible plants than in resistant ones (Sun et al., 2013).

The extensive formation of gels and tyloses significantly reduces water conductivity in infected plants, exacerbating disease symptoms (Sun *et al.*, 2013; Wang *et al.*, 2015; Bispo *et al.*, 2016). Mutant plants unable to form tyloses were shown to have increased resistance to *Xylella fastidiosa* and *Clavibacter michiganensis* compared to wild-type tylose-forming plants (Pérez-Donoso *et al.*, 2007; Balaji *et al.*, 2008). Some pathogens induce SRs related to the occlusion of xylem vessels by gels and tyloses in order to reduce water transport and create water deficiency in the host plant. In turn, water deficiency is coupled with enhanced plant susceptibility to some bacterial and fungal phytopathogens (Daugherty, Lopes & Almeida, 2010; Oliva, Stenlid & Martínez-Vilalta, 2014).

There are several reasons for the increased susceptibility of water-deficient plants to pathogens. First, water deficiency leads to disturbance of the primary metabolism that supplies plant defence systems with energy and intermediates (Bolton, 2009; Rojas *et al.*, 2014; Bispo *et al.*, 2016). Moreover, adaptation to water stress is a higher priority for plants than activation of defences against pathogens (Beattie, 2011); therefore, by forcing the plant to reduce xylem sap flow, a pathogen induces drought-adaptive responses rather than phytoimmune reactions.

Second, blockage of xylem flow may provoke sugar transport from phloem or parenchyma into the vessels to increase the osmolarity of xylem sap, with a resulting water inflow and hence the restoration of water transport (Nardini, Lo Gullo & Salleo, 2011; Brodersen & McElrone, 2013). Sugar transport to nutrient-poor vessels may be beneficial for phytopathogens residing in xylem. Thus, by stimulating blockage of the transpiration stream, a pathogen may maximise the presence of nutrients in xylem vessels. Third, the decrease in water flow may promote microbial 'social behaviour', consisting of cell-to-cell exchanges of diffusible autoinducers (quorum sensing) and the formation of biofilms and biofilm-like structures (Liu *et al.*, 2008; Gorshkov *et al.*, 2014). Intensive xylem sap flow can cause the leakage of autoinducers from the bacterial microcosm and reduce their ability to communicate and perform coordinated actions. Thus, blockage or a reduction in water flow may facilitate both the accumulation of autoinducers and biofilm formation, both of which may enhance virulence.

Fourth, cessation of upward water flow in a vessel may be necessary for bacteria to implement downward migration. The downward vascular translocation widely shown for phytopathogenic bacteria (Fuente, Burr & Hoch, 2007; Czajkowski et al., 2010; Misas-Villamil et al., 2013; Sun et al., 2013; Gorshkov et al., 2014) promotes bacterial colonization of the underground parts and lateral shoots of the host. Since the upward flow rate of the xylem sap stream significantly exceeds the speed of bacterial movement, downward vascular bacterial translocation is likely to be impeded unless the water transport is reduced or blocked. Xylella fastidiosa intensively colonized lateral shoots (located below the inoculation site) of susceptible grapevine varieties with a high percentage of tylose-occluded vessels, while in resistant varieties with a low percentage of occluded vessels, the pathogen was localized only around the inoculation site and did not colonize lateral shoots (Sun et al., 2013).

Although reduction/blockage of the transpiration stream in the host plant clearly provides many advantages to pathogens, too much occlusion may cause negative effects on pathogen fitness. A host plant suffering significantly from water deficiency may die, with the pathogen then losing its ecological niche. To prevent host plant death due to infectionassociated water deficiency, new vessels may arise due to the transdifferentiation of sheath and xylem parenchyma cells or enhanced cambial activity (Baayen, 1986; Reusche *et al.*, 2012). Such pathogen-induced host plant responses neutralize water deficiency, prolong the life of a pathosystem, and increase plant drought tolerance (Reusche *et al.*, 2012).

Pathogens may induce water transport-related SRs not only in the vascular system but also in the outer host plant tissues. Some phytopathogens (e.g. *Pseudomonas* and *Xanthomonas* species) stimulate host plants to absorb water condensed on the leaf surface, causing the presence of water-soaking lesions (hydroses or wet apoplast) (Xin *et al.*, 2016; Aung, Jiang & He, 2018). Enhanced water absorption by leaves is thought to be driven by a pathogen-induced increase in hygroscopicity of PCWs and water permeability of the plasma membrane. The function of this pathogen-mediated plant reaction is unclear. However, it was shown that the virulence of some pathogens depends on their ability to induce the rapid absorption of water by leaves (Xin *et al.*, 2016). It is likely that such intensive water absorption promotes bacterial invasion into the host plant interior.

Thus, the success of some phytopathogens depends on their ability to induce water transport-related SRs in the host plant. These SRs are related to (i) blockage of the xylem sap flow due to the formation of gels and tyloses, (i) recovery of the transpiration stream due to the *de novo* formation of vessels, and (ii) intensive water absorption by the leaf surface (Fig. 1). Water transport-related SRs may reduce the plant's immune status, promote microbial social behaviour and systemic plant colonization, enhance the nutrient content of xylem vessels, facilitate pathogen invasion, and prolong the life of a pathosystem.

(4) Redistribution of photoassimilates

The ability to acquire nutrients from host plants is essential for pathogens to establish successful infections. Some pathogens are known to attract photoassimilates by manipulating the source–sink status of the infection site: source tissues (which produce assimilates) after an infection may acquire a sink status (which consume assimilates) (Berger, Sinha & Roitsch, 2007; Seo *et al.*, 2007; Proels & Hückelhoven, 2014). The transition from source to sink status largely depends on increased activity of apoplast invertases. These enzymes convert the main transport sugar, sucrose, into glucose and fructose and thus participate in phloem unloading and forming a sucrose gradient. Invertases are known to be induced in infection sites resulting in an increase in glucose/sucrose ratio (Biemelt & Sonnewald, 2006; Bonfig *et al.*, 2006; Kocal, Sonnewald & Sonnewald, 2008; Liu *et al.*, 2015).

Increased invertase activity is known to promote so-called 'high sugar resistance' when an increased hexose level leads to a reduction in photosynthesis, activation of defence genes, and accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Seo et al., 2007; Essmann et al., 2008). In addition, high invertase activity at the infected site may divert a large quantity of assimilates, leading to starvation of other sink tissues. The resulting systemic carbon disbalance in the plant was presumed to induce plant immune responses (Seo et al., 2007). Indeed, invertases have been demonstrated to participate in plant immune responses (Bonfig et al., 2006; Essmann et al., 2008; Sonnewald et al., 2012; Sun et al., 2013). However, simultaneously, invertases were shown to be manipulated by pathogens in order to attract nutrients and promote host plant susceptibility (Kocal et al., 2008; Siemens et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2015). Invertases play a specific role in the development of disease symptoms related to hypertrophy and hyperplasia that are not possible without intensive photoassimilate inflow (Deeken et al., 2006; Siemens et al., 2011).

In addition to plant invertases, pathogens also exploit plant SWEETs (sugar will eventually be exported transporters). SWEETs transfer sugars from the cytoplasm to the apoplast where they can be accessed more easily by a pathogen. Diseases caused by *Xanthomonas axonopodis* and *B. cinerea* are associated with the upregulation of SWEET genes, while their knockout or silencing leads to enhanced plant resistance to pathogens (Chen *et al.*, 2010; Chong *et al.*, 2014; Cohn *et al.*, 2014).

Pathogens may manipulate host plants to supply them not only with sugars but also with organic acids. *Xanthomonas oryzae* integrates a specific porin into its host plant's plasma membrane causing leakage of α -ketoglutarate from the cytoplasm to the apoplast where it is consumed by the pathogen (Guo *et al.*, 2012). The exhaustion of α -ketoglutarate in plant cells leads to its increased biosynthesis and thereby to further enhanced leakage, ensuring a continuous supply to the bacteria.

Thus, some pathogens *via* SR induction can control access to host plant photoassimilates and primary metabolites that support the active proliferation of these microorganisms, leading to disease progression (Fig. 1).

(5) Induction of programmed cell death

The best-known example of programmed cell death (PCD) during plant-pathogen interactions is a hypersensitive response (HR). HR, a PCD induced only during biotic stress, is associated with a local oxidative burst that rapidly kills the infected plant cells together with the invading pathogen (Coll, Epple & Dangl, 2011; Dickman & Fluhr, 2013). However, PCD types other than HR, autophagy-related PCD and apoptosis-like PCD, in addition to taking part in normal plant development and adaptation to abiotic stressors, are also involved in plant-microbe interactions (Kwon, Cho & Park, 2010; Liu & Bassham, 2012). It is thought that pathogens with a necrotrophic lifestyle induce host PCD in order to obtain nutrients effectively from the digested host cells. PCD is often thought to be harmful to biotrophs that obtain nutrients from living cells. However, PCD can both promote and prevent the development of diseases caused by both biotrophs and necrotrophs depending on the particular host and pathogen species and type of activated PCD (Lenz et al., 2011; Dickman & Fluhr, 2013; Kabbage, Williams & Dickman, 2013).

Autophagy allows the degradation of organelles and macromolecules in the vacuole. Autophagy may both save cells from death due to the recycling/removal of damaged cell components or toxic compounds (prosurvival function) and promote the digestion of cell constituents before death (prodeath function) (van Doorn et al., 2011; Yoshimoto, 2012). A number of investigations indicate that the induction of autophagy can aid disease progression of some pathogens, predominantly biotrophs (Lai et al., 2011; Lenz et al., 2011; Dagdas et al., 2016). The contribution of autophagy to disease progression is likely determined by its negative effect on HR as well as salicylic acid and ROS accumulation (Patel & Dinesh-Kumar, 2008; Lenz et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011). In addition, selective autophagy was proposed to cause the specific elimination of defence compounds in host plant cells (Dagdas et al., 2016).

The induction of the apoptosis-like PCD, which displays some, but not all, of the features of apoptosis in animal cells (Reape & McCabe, 2010) may also reflect a SR. The repression of runaway apoptotic-like cell death by the expression of heterologous anti-apoptotic gene *CED-9* from *Caenorhabditis elegans* in transgenic *A. thaliana* resulted in increased plant resistance to *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum* (Kabbage *et al.*, 2013). The action of plant caspase-like proteases (metacaspases or phytaspases) was shown to be necessary for disease progression of some pathogens (Richael *et al.*, 2001; Lincoln *et al.*, 2002; Baarlen *et al.*, 2007; Zhang *et al.*, 2014).

Even the HR, usually considered a very strong defence response that generally leads to full plant resistance (Torres, Jones & Dangl, 2006; Zurbriggen, Carrillo & Hajirezaei, 2010; Coll *et al.*, 2011; Dickman & Fluhr, 2013), may facilitate infections caused by some pathogens. The growth of *B. cinerea* was repressed in HR-deficient mutant plants, while preinfection induction of HR led to increased plant susceptibility to this pathogen (Govrin & Levine, 2000). Interestingly, the R receptor involved in the activation of HR appeared to determine both plant resistance to one pathogen and susceptibility to another (Lorang, Sweat & Wolpert, 2007).

Importantly, different types of PCD may have different or even opposite effects on a particular plant-pathogen interaction. Disease development caused by *S. sclerotiorum* is associated with apoptosis-like PCD, which is induced by oxalic acid produced by the pathogen (Kabbage *et al.*, 2013). The avirulent oxalic acid-deficient strain does not induce apoptosis-like PCD; instead, it activates the defence response associated with autophagic PCD. Moreover, the oxalic aciddeficient strain displayed virulence towards the autophagydeficient plant mutant. Therefore, it was concluded that it is not PCD *per se* that dictates the outcome of certain plantmicrobe interactions, but that the mechanism of PCD involved is crucial (Kabbage *et al.*, 2013).

Thus, some phytopathogens are able to manipulate PCD to enhance the detoxification of defence compounds and digestion of host cell contents (Fig. 1).

(6) Modulation of metal balance

The concentration of different metals in plants can be nonoptimal for the extensive propagation of some phytopathogens. Therefore, pathogens have evolved ways to change the metal content in the host plant (or particular host plant compartments) to be able to propagate in planta. Dickeya dadantii requires significant quantities of iron for full virulence. To increase the iron level in the host plant, D. dadantii induces a leaf-to-root iron deficiency signal that activates host plant iron assimilation machinery, including the major root iron-chelate reductase and iron-regulated transporter (IRT) transporter (Dellagi et al., 2009; Segond et al., 2009) (Fig. 1). An inability of D. dadantii to induce iron acquisition (e.g. due to the absence of iron in the plant growth media) results in increased plant resistance, while preinfection induction of iron assimilation increases plant susceptibility to this pathogen (Franza, Mahé & Expert, 2005; Dellagi et al., 2009; Kieu et al., 2012).

Pathogens can also use host plant metal transporters to reduce the levels of toxic metals. Xylem vessel-colonizing *X. oryzae*, which is very sensitive to copper, induces host copper transport proteins to withdraw this metal from the xylem (Yuan *et al.*, 2010). Thus, some pathogens can exploit the metal-transporting machinery of the host plant to increase or reduce the levels of different metals in the infected area.

(7) Neoplastic growth: hypertrophy and hyperplasia

Some phytopathogens induce symptoms related to neoplastic growth, leading to galls, witches' brooms, hairy roots, etc. By inducing host plant SRs related to hypertrophy (pathological cell enlargement) and/or hyperplasia (a pathological increase in cell number) pathogens construct specific niches where they are likely to have a selective advantage compared to other potential plant parasites (Kado, 2014; Harris & Pitzschke, 2020).

The best-known example of neoplastic growth is crown galls caused by Agrobacterium tumefaciens (Pitzschke & Hirt, 2010). This bacterium introduces a fragment of tumour-inducing (Ti)-plasmid (T-DNA, transfer DNA) into a plant genome. This T-DNA contains genes for the biosyntheses of phytohormones (auxin and cytokinins) and opines - modified amino acids that are utilized by agrobacteria as a major growth substrate (Gordon & Christie, 2015). Expression of these T-DNA genes leads to the synthesis of auxin and cytokinins, which stimulate the proliferation and extension of opine-producing plant cells that provide food for the pathogen (Pitzschke & Hirt, 2010). The genetic transformation of host cells is not the only route by which a pathogen can cause hypertrophy and/or hyperplasia, and several phytopathogenic bacteria, fungi, protists, and nematodes induce such symptoms in other ways (e.g. by producing various effector proteins and phytohormones) (Jameson, 2000; Kay et al., 2007; Robert-Seilaniantz, Grant & Jones, 2011).

The simultaneous induction of a set of SRs is required to produce neoplastic growth. Plant cell extension and differentiation are not possible without PCW modification (see II.2; Marois, Van den Ackerveken Section & Bonas, 2002; Kay et al., 2007). Enhanced photoassimilate flow (Section II.4) is necessary to support intensive opine synthesis and active metabolism of the infected tissue, promoting cell proliferation and growth (Deeken et al., 2006; Siemens et al., 2011; Gohlke & Deeken, 2014). Neovascularization (Section II.3) is needed to supply water to the gall and prevent water deficiency (Aloni, Pradel & Ullrich, 1995; Ullrich & Aloni, 2000; Efetova et al., 2007). Water loss is a potential problem for the functioning of a gall since its growth (associated with the excrescence of parenchymatous tissue) results in exfoliation of the epidermis which could lead to increased water evaporation and vulnerability of the gall to multiple stressors (Aloni et al., 1995; Ullrich & Aloni, 2000; Efetova et al., 2007). However, in addition to neovascularization, water balance in a gall is supported by the activation of suberin production in the outer periderm-like cell layer, enhanced osmoprotectant synthesis, and upregulation of aquaporins (Efetova et al., 2007). In addition, plant SRs during neoplastic growth lead to the formation of fibre-like cells conferring mechanical strength to a neoplasm (Aloni et al., 1995; Ullrich & Aloni, 2000).

Thus, during neoplastic growth, a set of different plant SRs cause cell hypertrophy and tissue hyperplasia and prolong the life of a neoplasm, supporting the pathogens within it (Fig. 1).

III. PLANT MEDIATORS COORDINATING SUSCEPTIBLE RESPONSES

To induce SRs, many phytopathogens often manipulate the global regulatory systems of the host plant. Such pathogen-induced physiological modification of a plant during pathosystem formation is known to be mediated *via* phytohormones and ROS.

(1) Phytohormones

Salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), and ethylene (ET) are often referred to as phytohormones of biotic stress (Robert-Seilaniantz *et al.*, 2011; Kazan & Lyons, 2014). Although the induction of SA-, JA-, and ET-mediated hormonal systems is usually attributed to plant defence responses, upregulation of these systems often reflects SRs.

JA and ET are agonists that act in antagonism with SA. Consequently, after pathogen invasion, a plant prioritizes only one type of defence response: mediated by either JA/ET or SA (Beckers & Spoel, 2006; Halim et al., 2006). Pathogens usually display differential sensitivity to these two types of responses, being highly susceptible to one of them and tolerant (or much less susceptible) to the other (Zhao et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2012). Therefore, many phytopathogens induce the one defence system that is harmless for the pathogen, leading to repression of the system that is harmful to the pathogen (Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011; Pieterse et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2012). Although the repression of SA- or JA/ET-mediated hormonal systems was shown to reduce plant resistance to some pathogens (Gaffney et al., 1993; Shoresh, Yedidia & Chet, 2005; van Loon, Geraats & Linthorst, 2006), in some cases, it can cause the opposite effect. For example, JA-insensitive plants are resistant to *P. syringae* due to post-infection accumulation of SA, while in susceptible wild-type plants, only a low level of SA is present due to the pathogen-induced activation of JAmediated responses (Laurie-Berry et al., 2006; Zheng et al., 2012). Induction of JA/ET-mediated SRs also occurs during the development of soft rot caused by Pectobacterium atrosepticum (Gorshkov et al., 2018; Tsers et al., 2020). By contrast, Xanthomonas campestris pv. vesicatoria induces an increase in the SA level in the susceptible host but cannot cause disease development in SA-insensitive plants (O'Donnell et al., 2001).

Other phytohormone systems mediated by auxin, cytokinins (CKs), gibberellins (GAs), and abscisic acid (ABA) were also demonstrated to participate in SRs (Audenaert, Meyer & Höfte, 2002; Navarro *et al.*, 2006; Depuydt *et al.*, 2008; Yang *et al.*, 2008). Often, the positive effect of these phytohormones on disease development is attributed to their influence on the SA- and/or JA-mediated hormonal systems: auxin and GAs repress SA- and JA-induced reactions, respectively, while ABA inhibits both SA- and JA-regulated responses (Fig. 2). For example, *Pseudomonas syringae*-induced pathogenesis is associated with an increase in auxin level, which leads to the downregulation of SA-regulated processes; auxininsensitive plants are less susceptible to this pathogen than the wild type (Djami-Tchatchou *et al.*, 2020). By contrast, *X. oryzae* induces a GA-regulated pathway that represses JA-mediated defence responses (Lu *et al.*, 2015).

ABA, a hormone of abiotic stress, acts to divert energetic resources from growth and defence systems in order to promote adaptation to abiotic stressors (Sah, Reddy & Li, 2016). Plants are likely to encounter abiotic stressors more often than pathogenic organisms and, therefore, ABAregulated responses take priority over SA- or JA/ETmediated ones (Mauch-Mani & Mauch, 2005; Asselbergh, De Vleesschauwer & Höfte, 2008b; Saijo & Loo, 2020). Due to this, ABA treatment or ABA-hypersensitivity/ overproduction represses SA- and JA-regulated gene expression and reduces resistance to biotic stressors, while ABAdeficient or ABA-insensitive mutants demonstrate increased expression levels of SA- and JA-regulated genes and increased resistance to pathogens (Audenaert et al., 2002; Anderson et al., 2004; Thaler & Bostock, 2004; Kariola et al., 2006; de Torres-Zabala et al., 2007; Yasuda et al., 2008; Asselbergh et al., 2008a; Plessis et al., 2011; Aalto et al., 2012; Survila et al., 2016; Van Gijsegem et al., 2017). Therefore, pathogen-induced upregulation of the ABAmediated hormonal system expressed in a 'reorientation' of a plant from the activation of defence reactions towards



Fig 2. Phytohormone crosstalk and phytohormone-mediated susceptible responses. ABA, abscisic acid; CKs, cytokinins; ET, ethylene; GAs, gibberellins; IAA, indole-3-acetic acid (auxin); JA, jasmonic acid; SA—salicylic acid.

adaptation to 'imaginary' abiotic stressors represents a typical SR.

Auxin, CKs, GAs, and ABA participate in SRs not only due to their crosstalk with SA, JA, and ET but also *via* the direct modulation of complex metabolic processes in favour of a pathogen. Many SRs (see Section II) require the coordinated action of multiple gene products. Therefore, exploitation of host hormonal systems is a more effective way to systemically influence complex metabolic processes than targeting many individual gene products separately (Fig. 2).

PCW loosening is a normal physiological process that takes place during cell growth and fruit ripening and involves the coordinated action of many plant enzymes/ proteins, such as expansins, endo- β -1,4-glucanases, xyloglucan endotransglucosylases/hydrolases (XETs), and pectinases (Sánchez-Rodríguez et al., 2010; Cosgrove, 2015; Section II.2). The expression of many of the corresponding genes is controlled by auxin, CKs, and GAs. Therefore, a pathogen can induce host-mediated PCW loosening by exploiting these hormonal systems. X. axonopodis and X. oryzae increase the levels of auxin and GAs in infected plants, leading to the induction of auxin- and GA-mediated responses including those related to PCW loosening (Ding et al., 2008; Cernadas & Benedetti, 2009). Neoplastic growth-causing pathogens induce auxin- and CK-mediated hormonal systems to enable PCW stretching required for cell division and extension (Devos et al., 2005; Kay et al., 2007; Section II.7). ABA is also likely to mediate PCW loosening since ABA deficiency increases the degree of pectin methylation that hampers PCW decomposition, leading to enhanced plant resistance to B. cinerea (Curvers et al., 2010).

Pathogen-stimulated regulation of stomatal movements (Section II.1) is also thought to be implemented via the manipulation of different plant hormone systems (Melotto et al., 2006, 2008; McLachlan et al., 2014). The attraction of photoassimilates towards infected sites and the formation of green islands (Section II.4) are achieved by pathogeninduced activation of CK-mediated responses (Walters & McRoberts, 2006; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2007; Depuydt et al., 2009). The formation of tyloses and gels in the xylem vessels causing a reduction in the transpiration stream (Section II.3) is mediated by increased ET levels in infected plants. ET-deficient plants (in contrast to wild-type plants) do not form tyloses after X. fastidiosa infection and display resistance to this pathogen, while ET treatment induces tylose formation even in the absence of the pathogen (Pérez-Donoso et al., 2007; Balaji et al., 2008).

SR-related hormonal rearrangements are especially vivid during the development of galls. The activation of cell division and growth is well known to be due to increased levels of auxin and CKs in the gall (Sakakibara *et al.*, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2009; Mashiguchi *et al.*, 2019). CKs also enhance photoassimilate flow into the gall to maintain the intensive metabolism of hypertrophic cells (Robert-Seilaniantz *et al.*, 2007; Walters, McRoberts & Fitt, 2008; Depuydt *et al.*, 2009). In addition, due to the positive effect of auxin on ET production (Abts *et al.*, 2017; Zemlyanskaya

Biological Reviews 97 (2022) 45-66 © 2021 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

et al., 2018), the synthesis of ET is activated in the gall (Riov & Yang, 1989; Vandenbussche et al., 2003, 2010). In turn, ET induces the synthesis of ABA in the leaves of the infected plants, and ABA is transported into the gall to induce the synthesis of osmolytes and suberin (Efetova et al., 2007). These reactions prevent water deficiency in the gall, neutralizing the negative effect of the breakdown of integumentary tissues during gall growth (Section II.7). Thus, auxin not only induces its conventional responses related to cell division and growth but also initiates systemic hormonal rearrangements that have fundamental importance for gall functioning. Moreover, the neovascularization of the gall and the formation of fibre-like cells (Section II.7) is also likely a result of hormonal rearrangements, the exact parameters of which remain to be determined.

(2) Reactive oxygen species

ROS are known participants of plant defence responses, fulfilling a range of resistance-related functions (O'Brien et al., 2012; Huang et al., 2019). However, in some cases, ROS have been shown to be regulators of SRs. ROS mediate different forms of PCD that may take part in both defence responses and SRs depending on the particular pathogen species and type of PCD (Section II.5). ROS accumulation particularly contributes to the progression of diseases caused by necrotrophic pathogens that consume nutrients released from lysed host cells (Williams et al., 2011). Pro-oxidant treatment of plants increased their susceptibility to B. cinerea and Sclerotinia sclerotiorum (Govrin & Levine, 2000), while the inactivation of a gene for NADPH oxidase Rboh (respiratory burst oxidase homolog) led to a decrease in ROS levels coupled increased resistance to *B. cinerea* (Asai with & Yoshioka, 2009). In addition to ROS, reactive nitrogen species (RNS) were proposed to serve as a susceptibility factor since RNS content increases during the development of some diseases (Baarlen, Staats & Van Kan, 2004; Wang et al., 2010; Sarkar et al., 2014).

Although ROS are well known to provide PCW fortification by promoting the oxidative coupling of polysaccharides and lignin polymerization (Kärkönen & Kuchitsu, 2015), they may also cause non-enzymatic decomposition of some polysaccharides, leading to PCW loosening. ROS-mediated scission of polysaccharides resulting in PCW stretching was shown to occur during extension growth (Fry, 1998; Schopfer, 2001; Müller et al., 2009). Therefore, it is reasonable to propose that ROS could also serve this function during pathogenesis. Indeed, plant-mediated reorganization of the PCW of xylem vessels during Pectobacterium atrosepticuminduced disease was shown to be coupled with ROS accumulation (Gorshkov et al., 2016). This reorganization leads to the release of PCW polysaccharide (RG-I) into the vessel lumen, where it serves as an extracellular matrix for bacterial cells. Despite the high ROS level, no visible damage to bacterial cells was noticed.

Thus, to induce SRs, many phytopathogens target hormonal systems and ROS-biosynthetic enzymes of the host plants. By regulating the levels of phytohormones and ROS, microorganisms influence a wide range of host metabolic processes and thus systemically optimize the plant interior for their own benefit.

IV. BACTERIAL VIRULENCE FACTORS INDUCING PLANT SUSCEPTIBLE RESPONSES

To induce SRs in the host plant, phytopathogens possess specific factors that enable host manipulation: effectors, phytohormones, phytotoxins, and siderophores.

(1) Susceptible response-inducing effectors

Effectors are transported by bacteria directly into the cytoplasm (or, sometimes, to the plasma membrane) of host cells mostly via the type III, IV and VI secretion systems (Dou & Zhou, 2012). Most of the described effectors are repressors of phytoimmunity that act as blockers of defence-related signalling cascades or receptors of different elicitors (Khan et al., 2018a); these effectors are outside the scope of this review. Some effectors act as inducers of plant SRs (see Section II). These effectors induce SRs via different regulatory mechanisms, including the direct activation of S-genes and manipulation of the ubiquitin–proteasome system (UPS) (Fig. 3).

(a) Transcription activator-like effectors

Some SR-inducing effectors belong to transcription activatorlike effectors (TALEs) described for *Xanthomonas* species. They act as inducers of the transcription of plant S-genes and thus are referred to as trans-kingdom transcription factors (Mak *et al.*, 2013). TALEs interact with the plant basal transcriptional factor IIA (TFIIA), a component of the transcription preinitiation complex (PIC) that consists of three subunits (α , β , and γ). TALEs hijack TFIIA by binding to the $\alpha + \gamma$ subcomplex (i.e. substituting the β subunit) to enhance the transcription of specific S-genes (Ma *et al.*, 2018).

The targets of TALEs are different. PthXo1 (pathogenicity Xo1) and AvrXa7 (avirulence Xa7) effectors of X. oryzae pv. oryzae directly interact with OsSWEET11 and OsS-WEET14 genes, respectively, inducing their expression (Chen et al., 2010). Upregulation of SWEET genes leads to photoassimilate flow towards the pathogen (Section II.4). The X. translucens pv. undulosa transcription activator-like effector protein 8 (Tal8) enhances the expression of wheat TaNCED encoding 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase, a crucial enzyme for ABA biosynthesis. This leads to elevated ABA levels, resulting in the repression of SA-signalling and water-soaked lesion development (Peng et al., 2019). The Xanthomonas gardneri AvrHahl effector has multiple indirect targets in the host plant. This effector directly induces the expression of tomato transcription factors (TFs) (bHLH3 and bHLH6, basic helix-loop-helix 3/6). In turn, these



Fig 3. The action of bacterial effectors inducing host plant susceptible responses. See text for further details. +/-, positive or negative regulation. ABA, abscisic acid; AvrBs3, avirulence Bs3; AvrHah1, avirulence Hah1; AvrRpt2, avirulence Rpt2; AvrXa7, avirulence Xa7; bHLH3/6, basic helix–loop–helix 3/6; HopQ1, hypersensitive response and pathogenicity-dependent outer protein Q1; IAA7, indoleacetic acid-induced protein 7; KgtP, alpha-ketoglutarate permease; OsSWEET 11/14, *Oryza sativa* sugar will eventually be exported transporters 11/14; PE, pectinesterase; PL, pectate lyase; PthXo1, pathogenicity Xo1; *S* genes, susceptibility genes; SA, salicylic acid; SAP54, secreted aster yellows-witches' broom protein 54; Tal8, transcription activator-like effector; TCA, tricarboxylic acid cycle; TF, transcription factor; UPA-box, upregulated by AvrBs3 box; UPS-MPD, ubiquitin-proteasome system-mediated protein degradation.

TFs enhance the expression of their target genes including those for pectate lyase and pectinesterase that presumably cause increased hygroscopicity of the PCW and water soaking of the infected leaf (Schwartz *et al.*, 2017; Section II.3).

Some TALEs induce the expression of tens of plant genes targeting both TF-encoding and non-TF-encoding genes. AvrBs3, one of the most studied TALEs produced by *X. campestris* pv. *vesicatoria*, enhances the expression of more than 20 genes that have the so-called UPA (upregulated by AvrBs3) box in their promoters (Kay *et al.*, 2009). One of the UPA genes, *upa20*, encodes the bHLH TF, acting as a master regulator of plant cell size (Kay *et al.*, 2007). Upa20 enhances the expression of genes encoding SAUR (small auxin up RNA), α -expansin, and pectate lyase, contributing to neoplastic growth (Marois *et al.*, 2002; Kay *et al.*, 2009; Section II.7).

(b) Effectors that mediate the ubiquitin-proteasome system

Many effectors have been shown to act *via* the UPS, causing (or preventing) the degradation of specific regulatory proteins (Fig. 3). Most of these effectors lead to the inactivation of

immunity-related regulatory proteins (Göhre & Robatzek, 2008; Gimenez-Ibanez et al., 2009; Kim, Stork & Mudgett, 2013; Chen et al., 2017). However, some UPSmediating effectors induce SRs. SAP54 (secreted aster vellows-witches' broom protein 54) produced by Phytoplasma species contributes to the malformation of flowers by deflecting shoot apical meristems from their genetically preprogrammed reproductive destiny. SAP54 causes the UPS-dependent degradation of MTFs (MADS-domain transcription factors) via interaction with the RAD23 protein. Since MTFs are required for flower development, their degradation enhances the transition of shoot apical meristems from generative to vegetative state. This leads to the formation of sterile leaf-like green flowers attractive to leafhoppers, which are the vectors for phytoplasma distribution (MacLean et al., 2014; Wei et al., 2019). By contrast, the Tin2 effector of fungus Ustilago maydis prevents the UPS-mediated degradation of its target, ZmTTK1 kinase, a positive regulator of anthocyanidin biosynthesis. This leads to enhanced anthocyanidin accumulation at the expense of lignification since the same precursor (4-coumaroyl CoA) is utilized for anthocyanidin and lignin biosynthesis (Tanaka et al., 2014). In

Susceptible response-inducing effectors

Some UPS-exploiting effectors can induce phytohormone signalling independently of phytohormone biosynthesis. The *P. syringae* AvrRpt2 effector causes the UPS-dependent degradation of AXR2/IAA7 (auxin-resistant protein 2/indoleacetic acid-induced protein 7) proteins (which are negative regulators of auxin responses), leading to the de-repression of auxin-regulated genes (Cui *et al.*, 2013). *P. syringae* also produces the HopZ1 (hypersensitive response and pathogenicity (Hrp)-dependent outer protein Z1) effector, which causes the acetylation and further UPS-dependent degradation of JAZ (jasmonate ZIM domain) proteins (which are negative regulators of jasmonate signalling). This enables the pathogen to induce jasmonate-mediated responses in order to antagonize SA-mediated ones (Jiang *et al.*, 2013; Section III.1).

The HopM1 effector of *P. syringae* causes the UPSmediated degradation of MIN7, a guanine nucleotide exchange factor involved in vesicle trafficking necessary for the endocytic recycling of the plasma membrane (Nomura *et al.*, 2006). HopM1-mediated degradation of MIN7 seems to compromise the integrity of the host cell membrane and contribute to the establishment of wet apoplast symptoms (Xin *et al.*, 2016; Section II.3). In addition to HopM1, another effector, AvrE, induces the formation of wet apoplast, although the action of AvrE is mediated by a different mechanism than the UPS-dependent one (Xin *et al.*, 2016).

(c) Other effectors

For some SR-inducing effectors, the mechanisms of action are either not clear to date or are unrelated to transcription activation and UPS-dependent protein degradation. Some SR effectors possess catalytic activities. The HopQ1 effector found in *Pseudomonas, Xanthomonas*, and *Ralstonia* species was shown to mimic plant cytokinin-activating nucleoside hydrolases [LONELY GUY (LOG)] and to increase the free cytokinin level, causing the downregulation of defence systems (Hann *et al.*, 2014). The effector ripTPS (*Ralstonia* protein injected into plant cells trehalose-6-phosphate synthase) from *Ralstonia solanacearum* phosphorylates trehalose, yielding trehalose-6-phosphate, which is involved in a large number of cellular processes and serves as a substrate for the pathogen (Poueymiro *et al.*, 2014). *P. syringae* HopX1, with protease activity, cleaves JAZ proteins (Gimenez-Ibanez *et al.*, 2014).

KgtP (alpha-ketoglutarate permease) of *X. oryzae* pv. *oryzae* is a unique effector due to its specific localization in the host cell plasma membrane. KgtP acts as a permease for α -ketoglutarate (an intermediate of the tricarboxylic acid cycle) causing its leakage from the host cell into the apoplast where it is captured by the pathogen (Guo *et al.*, 2016). The loss of α -ketoglutarate forces the plant to increase its biosynthesis and thus permanently to provide the pathogen with a growth substrate.

Several effectors of *P. syringe* are able to manipulate stomatal movement. HopM1, HopF2, and AvrB prevent PAMP- induced stomatal closure (Hurley et al., 2014; Lozano-Durán et al., 2014; Zhou et al., 2015), while HopAM1, conversely, stimulates stomatal closure at the post-invasive infection stage (Goel et al., 2008; Section II.1). HopAM1 increases plant sensitivity to ABA (without altering ABA levels) and thus induces abiotic stress-related reactions (including ABA-dependent stomatal closure) at the expense of defence responses. However, the mechanism by which HopAM1 increases ABA sensitivity remains unknown. AvrPtoB of *P. syringe* also induces ABA-regulated outcomes at the expense of the defence responses by upregulating the ABA-biosynthetic gene via an unknown mechanism (de Torres-Zabala et al., 2007).

Some effectors induce SR via unknown or only partially elucidated mechanisms. Among these are HopG1 and HopE1 of *P. syringe* and DspE (disease-specific protein E) synthesised by Erwinia amylovora and Pectobacterium species. HopG1 and HopE1 affect the organization of the cytoskeleton that coordinates most (if not all) metabolic processes in the cells (Guo et al., 2016; Shimono et al., 2016). DspE induces programmed cell death (Section II.5) via the indirect inhibition of serine palmitoyltransferase, resulting in the depletion of sphingolipid precursors (Siamer et al., 2014). Thus, effectors act not only as repressors of immunity but in addition they can induce different host plant SRs via the activation of plant S-gene expression, serving as trans-kingdom transcription factors, by the modulation of ubiquitin-mediated degradation of regulatory proteins, in the formation of pores for nutrient leakage, the enzymatic conversion of primary metabolites and phytohormone precursors, and presumably via other mechanisms that remain to be determined.

(2) Phytopathogen-derived phytohormones

Many (if not all) plant SRs are mediated by phytohormones (Section III.1). Within a pathosystem, phytohormones can be synthesized not only by the plant but also by some pathogens. The role of bacteria-produced phytohormones is best understood in *Pseudomonas savastanoi*, *Pantoea agglomerans*, *Rhodococcus fascians*, and *Agrobacterium tumefaciens* which cause neoplastic growth using self-produced auxin and CKs. These two phytohormones cause enhanced cell proliferation and growth, cell wall loosening and stretching, photoassimilate flow towards the gall, and a general shift in hormonal homeostasis, which is necessary for the coordination of many physiological processes in the gall (Sections II.7 and III.1).

Crown galls caused by *A. tumefaciens* produce large amounts of auxin and CKs that stimulate extensive cell proliferation and growth (Sakakibara *et al.*, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2009; Mashiguchi *et al.*, 2019). The hyperproduction of these two phytohormones in the gall may be a consequence of the expression of either plant genes or pathogen genes integrated into the plant genome or both. Although the relationship between plant- and *A. tumefaciens*-derived auxin and CKs in the gall is not known, *A. tumefaciens* phytohormone-related genes were shown to contribute to virulence (Liu

et al., 1982; Hwang et al., 2013). Three other neoplastic growth-inducing bacteria, P. savastanoi, R. fascians, and P. agglomerans, do not integrate auxin/CK-related or other genes into the plant genome, but produce these hormones themselves. For P. savastanoi, self-produced auxin and CKs were shown to be required for gall formation (Iacobellis et al., 1994), while P. agglomerans requires self-produced auxin and CKs for the enlargement of galls but not for their formation (Manulis & Barash, 2003; Chalupowicz et al., 2006). Both virulent (leafy-gall-inducing) and avirulent strains of R. fascians synthesize CKs; only virulent strains can produce methylated CKs (1- and 2-methyl isopentenyladenine) that seem to be required for gall formation (Jameson et al., 2019). Thus, the roles of pathogen-produced auxin and CKs in the formation of a pathosystem depend on the particular pathogen species involved.

The production of CKs is not restricted to neoplastic growth-inducing pathogens. Some fungi synthesize this phytohormone to stimulate the formation of 'green islands' – photosynthetically active green areas surrounded by yellow senescing tissues (Walters & McRoberts, 2006). Green islands attract photoassimilates (creating nutrient sinks) to the infected sites, prolonging the life of host cells. Induction of green island formation *via* the production of CKs was also shown for the bacteria *Wolbachia* sp. These bacteria are endosymbionts of leaf-miner larvae (*Phyllonorycter blancardella*) (Kaiser *et al.*, 2010), whose larvae benefit from endosymbiont-induced formation of green islands for feeding.

GAs are also synthesized not only by plants but also by bacteria and fungi. These phytohormones were first described not in plants, but in the fungus Fusarium fujikuroi (formerly Gibberella fujikuroi) (Kurosawa, 1926), as the causative agent of 'foolish seedling' – a pathological elongation of stems (Tudzynski, 1999). GAs were also identified in diazotrophic bacteria (Bastián et al., 1998; Piccoli et al., 2011; Méndez et al., 2014). Some plant pathogenic bacteria (X. orvzae, X. translucens, X. bromi, and Erwinia tracheiphila) are also likely to synthesize GAs since all genes necessary for GA production were found in some strains of these bacteria (Nagel & Peters, 2017a). GA-related genes of X. oryzae were cloned, and the corresponding recombinant enzymes were shown catalyse the synthesis of active GAs (Nagel & to Peters, 2017b). Knockout of these genes reduced the virulence of X. oryzae and caused the upregulation of JA-mediated defence responses (Lu et al., 2015), indicating that at least one role of pathogen-produced GAs is related to their antagonistic interaction with JA.

The phytohormone ET is also known to be produced by many bacteria, including both phytopathogenic bacteria [Agrobacterium tumefaciens, Pseudomonas (Ralstonia) solanacearum, Pseudomonas pisi, some Xanthomonas species, and some strains of P. syringae] and those that are not associated with plants (Swanson, Wilkins & Kennedy, 1979; Fukuda, Ogawa & Tanase, 1993; Weingart & Volksch, 1997). The physiological role of ET for bacteria (especially those that do not colonize plants) is largely unknown. However, it is reasonable to speculate that the production of ET by plant pathogenic bacteria contributes to host plant manipulation. An increase in ET level in diseased plants after infection by *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. glycinea and *P. syringae* pv. phaseolicola was shown to be mainly due to its synthesis by the pathogens but not the host plants (Weingart & Volksch, 1997). Moreover, the virulence of the strains was dependent on their ability to synthesize ET. By contrast, ET synthesized during *P. solanacearum-, Xanthomonas citri-*, and *B. cinerea*-induced disease was shown to be mostly of plant rather than bacterial/fungal origin (Pegg & Cronshaw, 1976; Goto, Yaguchi & Hyodo, 1980; Lu, Tzeng & Hsu, 1989; Cristescu *et al.*, 2002). Thus, the induction of ET-mediated SRs may be due to ET of different origins depending on the particular host and pathogen species involved.

ABA-producing phytopathogenic bacteria have not been described to date. However, several phytopathogenic fungi (e.g. *B. cinerea, Cercospora rosicola,* and *Magnaporthe oryzae*) (Assante, Merlini & Nasini, 1977; Hirai *et al.*, 2000; Jiang *et al.*, 2010) and rhizosphere bacteria (Forchetti *et al.*, 2007; Piccoli *et al.*, 2011; Salomon *et al.*, 2014; Lievens *et al.*, 2017) are able to synthesize ABA. ABA-deficient *M. oryzae* mutants were less virulent compared to the wild-type fungi (Spence *et al.*, 2015). It is reasonable to speculate that the production of ABA by phytopathogens enables them to induce abiotic stress-related plant responses at the expense of defence reactions; however, the particular SRs induced by pathogen-produced ABA remain to be elucidated.

Taken together, almost all phytohormones (except for ABA) can be synthesized by various phytopathogenic bacteria. These synthetic abilities enable pathogens to induce complex SRs implemented by multiple hormone-regulated gene products.

(3) Bacterial phytotoxins

Most known phytotoxins cause the death of host plant cells by inhibiting vital enzymes or disturbing membrane integrity (Duke & Dayan, 2011; Bignell, Fyans & Cheng, 2014). However, some phytotoxins are inducers of SRs. The best known among them are syringolin A and coronatine produced by different strains of *P. syringae*. These phytotoxins enable bacteria to maintain the stomata in the open state (Section II.1). Syringolin A prevents DAMP (damage associated molecular pattern)-induced stomatal closure via modulation of the SA-mediated signalling pathway by repressing the UPS-dependent turnover of NPR-1 (nonexpressor of pathogenesis-related genes 1), a crucial component of SA-signalling (Schellenberg, Ramel & Dudler, 2010). Coronatine causes the reopening of stomata (after their PAMPinduced closure) via the inhibition of the Arabidopsis H⁺-ATPase 1 (AHA1) and AHA2 and activation of K⁺ influx into the guard cells (Melotto et al., 2017). In addition, coronatine, as a molecular mimic of JA, induces JA-regulated responses via the promotion of UPS-mediated degradation of JAZ transcriptional repressors. Due to the antagonistic interaction of JA- and SA-regulated responses, the action of coronatine is advantageous for *P. syringae* due to the high susceptibility of these bacteria to SA. Genes for coronatinerelated phytotoxins were also found in *Pectobacterium* and *Streptomyces* species (Bell *et al.*, 2004; Bignell *et al.*, 2014; Panda *et al.*, 2016). Knockout of these genes in *Pectobacterium atrosepticum* results in an inability to cause plant rots and induce JAregulated genes (Bell *et al.*, 2004; Gorshkov *et al.*, 2018). Another non-lethal phytotoxin is thaxtomin A produced by phytopathogenic streptomycetes (Goyer, Vachon & Beaulieu, 1998). Thaxtomin A inhibits cellulose synthase complex and thus causes changes in the composition of the PCW, including a decrease in cellulose and increase in pectins and cross-linking glycans (Bischoff *et al.*, 2009).

(4) Siderophores

Siderophores are low-molecular-weight iron carriers that are produced by many living organisms to obtain iron from the environment (Khan, Singh & Srivastava, 2018b). Plant pathogenic bacteria also produce siderophores to outcompete host plant ferritins in iron acquisition and thus access host plant iron. In addition, the siderophores chrysobactin and deferrioxamine (produced by Dickeya dadantii and Erwinia amylovora, respectively) appear to act as signals towards host plant cells. These siderophores induce a leaf-to-root iron deficiency signal and thereby activate iron uptake by the roots (Dellagi et al., 2009; Segond et al., 2009). The treatment of plants with chrysobactin increased their susceptibility to D. dadantii, while plants grown under iron deficiency displayed increased resistance to this pathogen (Kieu et al., 2012). This indicates that chrysobactin (and probably deferrioxamine) induce SRs related to increased iron uptake for the benefit of the pathogen.

Thus, phytopathogenic bacteria can produce specific metabolites that provide global modification of the host plant metabolism. The action of these metabolites results in the transformation of a plant from a relatively autonomous biological unit into a component of an integrated pathosystem.

V. CONSEQUENCES OF PLANT SRs AND CURRENT PERSPECTIVES

Plant SRs can be divided into two main categories depending on their consequences. The first category includes SRs that are necessary for the multiplication of a pathogen inside the host; without these SRs, the proliferation of a microorganism *in planta* is impossible, and disease symptoms do not occur. For example, *Pseudomonas syringae* is unable to propagate (and, therefore, to cause disease) in the host plant if host PCD-related SRs are repressed (Richael *et al.*, 2001). Thus the induction of PCD is necessary to ensure the normal development of *P. syringae* in the host. Similarly, the SR related to the increased synthesis of jasmonates is required for *Xanthomonas campestris* reproduction *in planta*; knockout or silencing of plant genes for jasmonate-biosynthetic enzymes represses the growth of these bacteria in the host (O'Donnell *et al.*, 2003).

The second category of SRs includes that host plant responses that are not required for pathogen propagation *in planta* but are necessary for the manifestation of disease symptoms. Absence of SRs of this category does not hamper pathogen reproduction in the host plant but prevents the pathological process (Norman & Alvarez, 1994; Kover & Schaal, 2002; Block *et al.*, 2005; Swanson *et al.*, 2005). Thus, repression of SRs of the second category leads not to plant resistance but to plant tolerance – a state in which a plant does not show a significant reduction in fitness despite high pathogen numbers *in planta* (Kover & Schaal, 2002). Plant tolerance to pathogens is associated with the development of latent infections (Fig. 4).

The existence of these two types of SR can be seen clearly in the example of *Pseudomonas syringae*-A. thaliana interactions (Kloek et al., 2001). The induction of JA-regulated responses by coronatine enables P. syringae to repress SA synthesis and to cause disease. This pathogen cannot propagate in JA/coronatine-insensitive plants due to the accumulation of SA. However, P. syringae develops the ability to reproduce in JA/coronatine-insensitive plants if the accumulation of SA is repressed by heterologous expression of the SAhydrolase gene nahG. Nevertheless, the disease symptoms are not manifested in JA/coronatine-insensitive plants with a heterologous nahG gene despite active pathogen propagation (at similar levels of propagation to that in wild-type plants) (Kloek et al., 2001). Thus, P. syringae induces two types of JA-mediated SRs. The first provides the conditions for pathogen proliferation by repressing SA synthesis. The second has no effect on pathogen propagation but induces disease manifestation.

Many examples demonstrate that the repression of SRs prevents the formation of disease symptoms (or significantly delays their development) without inhibiting pathogen growth. Xanthomonas campestris, Pseudomonas syringae, and Clavibacter michiganensis induce ET-mediated SRs. These pathogens reproduce in the ET-insensitive mutants as effectively as in the wild-type plants but do not induce symptom development (Bent et al., 1992; Lund, Stall & Klee, 1998; Balaji et al., 2008). The suppression of SA synthesis has no effect on X. campestris growth in planta but prevents disease development (O'Donnell et al., 2003). Similarly, the silencing of the apoplastic invertase-encoding gene does not inhibit the proliferation of Xanthomonas campestris pv. vesicatoria but delays the manifestation of disease symptoms (Kocal et al., 2008). These examples clearly indicate that the development of pathologies is a direct consequence of active host plant responses rather than the action of enzymes/toxins of pathogen origin.

Plant tolerance to pathogens can be achieved not only by genetic manipulations (mutations in S-genes) but also by the modulation of plant physiological processes. For example, the inoculation of one tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) leaf with *X. campestris* or *P. syringae* results in the intensive development of disease symptoms on this leaf and



Fig 4. Summary scheme of the consequences of different types of susceptible responses compared to the defence response and pathogen insensitivity. The columns show the relative levels of plant productivity, risk of invasion of the alternative pathogens, pathogen propagation *in planta*, and selective pressure exerted on a pathogen.

simultaneously induces a specific systemic response that leads to a decrease in host plant susceptibility; when a plant is reinoculated on another leaf, the disease symptoms on the second leaf are manifested to a reduced extent compared to the first inoculation (Block et al., 2005). At first glance, this effect resembles systemic acquired resistance (SAR). However, SAR leads to the inhibition of pathogen growth, while the above-described phenomenon, termed systemic acquired tolerance (SAT), is not associated with repression of pathogen proliferation the (Block et al., 2005). The phenomenon of SAT shows that under a particular physiological state, different types of SRs may be induced differentially: SRs that promote pathogen proliferation in planta are induced, while those that are responsible for disease symptom development are not. This is consistent with the fact that plants genetically susceptible to a particular pathogen may not show disease symptoms in spite of heavy colonization by this pathogen & Prior, 1993; McGarvey, Denny (Grimault & Schell, 1999; Baumgartner & Warren, 2005; Wistrom & Purcell, 2005; Gambetta et al., 2007).

Numerous examples of asymptomatic plant infections suggest that the peaceful coexistence (equilibrium) of a plant and a pathogen is a natural scenario, while the development of pathologies is a consequence of a disturbance of this equilibrium. Moreover, the survival of the host plant is important to the pathogen since a reduction in host fitness will endanger pathogen survival. A significant task for contemporary phytopathology is to elucidate why and how the apparently mutualistic plant–pathogen interaction is transformed into an antagonistic one. The interaction of a particular plant and pathogen is likely to be determined by a set/timing/strength of SRs induced or repressed as a result of the cross-talk between two organisms. The possibility of external control of the manifestation of SRs may be a promising agricultural approach for plant disease management.

An approach related to the control of plant SRs via S-gene loss-of-function has already been introduced into agriculture. The best-known example of this is the breeding of barley (Hordeum vulgare) Mlo (Mildew locus o)-deficient varieties. Mlo-deficient plants are not affected by the causative agent of powdery mildew Blumeria graminis (formerly Erysiphe graminis) since this pathogen is then unable to induce Mlomediated SRs (Pavan et al., 2010). However, Mlo lossof-function is known to have negative effects on plant fitness. First, Mlo deficiency results in a plant growth/developmental defect that is a typical consequence of S-gene loss-of-function (van Schie & Takken, 2014). However, this negative effect can largely be eliminated by introgression into the right genetic background (Bjørnstad & Aastveit, 1990). Second, although Mlo deficiency leads to plant resistance to B. graminis, it simultaneously results in increased susceptibility to some other phytopathogens (Cochliobolus sativus, Magnaporthe grisea, and Fusarium graminearum) compared to Mlopositive plants (Jarosch, Kogel & Schaffrath, 1999; Kumar et al., 2001; Jansen et al., 2005). The underlying reason is likely to be that Mlo-deficient plants do not support B. graminis growth, with the 'econiche' occupied by B. graminis thus becoming vacant in Mlo-negative plants for occupation by other pathogens. It thus follows that Mlopositive plants are protected by B. graminis from other invaders.

Thus, although pathogens are almost always considered as enemies, it may be the case that they also provide benefits to the host plant, e.g. enhanced resistance to other pathogens or herbivores (Crute & Pink, 1996; Lund et al., 1998; Kover & Schaal, 2002) or increased drought tolerance (Reusche et al., 2012; Section II.3). To emphasize these potentially beneficial traits of pathogens, the term "conditionally beneficial pathogens" was proposed (Partida-Martínez & Heil, 2011). Immune plants that remove a pathogen eliminate not only its negative but also its beneficial effect. The virulence and aggressiveness of pathogens seem to be restored much faster due to rapid pathogen evolution under a selective pressure compared to the restoration of beneficial traits that have arisen during prolonged co-evolution. Therefore, plant breeding should focus on obtaining not immune pathogenfree plant varieties but stable 'equilibrated' pathosystems with tolerant plants and mutualistic pathogens causing asymptomatic harmless infections that provide benefits to the host plant (Fig. 4).

Currently, latent infections are considered objectively as harmful as we cannot control the transition from the asymptomatic stage of infection to the acute one, or even forecast such transitions. However, if such transitions can be controlled (prevented), asymptomatic pathogen colonization would not be a concern. Importantly, tolerant plants were shown to produce ample yields even when they are infected by pathogens (Agrios, 2004).

The comprehensive investigation of plant SRs (especially those that do not promote pathogen reproduction but exacerbate disease development) is key to a deeper understanding of the fundamental basis of the peaceful and antagonistic coexistence of plants and pathogens. Deciphering the regulatory mechanisms of SRs will allow us to understand how the plant–pathogen equilibrium is maintained or disturbed. These regulatory mechanisms can be targeted using contemporary genome editing technologies in order to obtain agricultural plants tolerant to a variety of pathogens. This approach would be beneficial for crop production since it could form a basis for pesticide-free control of pathological symptoms, which are facultative features of plant–pathogen interactions largely determined by host plant SRs.

VI. CONCLUSIONS

- (1) Individual plants, even those possessing genetically determined predispositions, are not susceptible to a particular pathogen *a priori*. This susceptibility arises when specific plant SRs are induced.
- (2) SRs reflect normal physiological reactions that can be activated by pathogens in those cases when they are normally repressed. Pathogens recruit such host reactions in order to transform the plant organism into a beneficial ecological niche.
- (3) The induction of SRs is often carried out *via* the modulation of the hormonal system and ROS levels.

- (4) Phytopathogens can make plants more susceptible via the production of virulence factors (some effector proteins, pathogen-produced phytohormones, some toxins, and some siderophores).
- (5) SR-related reactions are modulated not only by pathogens but also by a variety of factors (e.g. environmental conditions, growth/ontogenetic stage, and tissue type). The set of induced SRs in each particular case largely determines the outcome of the interaction of a pathogen with its host.
- (6) Different SRs may lead either to true susceptibility associated with extensive symptom manifestation or to plant tolerance, which reflects an equilibrium between the host and pathogen.
- (7) Understanding SRs in greater depth has high potential for the development of novel plant-protection approaches. The hierarchical regulation of SRs provides a window of opportunity for making S-genes insensitive to pathogen manipulation without their knockout, which often causes unwanted negative effects. In turn, the SRs that allow equilibrium should be used to maintain the apparently mutualistic host– pathogen interaction since many pathogens are conditionally beneficial and may contribute to host plant survival.

VII. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Dr Viktor Korzun (KWS, Germany; FRC KSC RAS, Russia) and Prof. Tatyana Gorshkova (KIBB FRC KSC RAS, Russia) for critical reading of this review and suggestions for its improvement. Preparation of this review was supported by grant No. 19-14-00194 from the Russian Science Foundation (Section II), grant No. 075-15-2019-1881 of the Ministry of Science and Higher Education of the Russian Federation (Sections III and V), and the government assignment for the FRC Kazan Scientific Center of RAS (Section IV).

VIII. REFERENCES

- AALTO, M. K., HELENIUS, E., KARIOLA, T., PENNANEN, V., HEINO, P., HÕRAK, H., PUZÕRJOVA, I., KOLLIST, H. & PALVA, E. T. (2012). ERD15—an attenuator of plant ABA responses and stomatal aperture. *Plant Science* 182, 19–28.
- ABTS, W., VANDENBUSSCHE, B., DE PROFT, M. P. & VAN DE POEL, B. (2017). The role of auxin-ethylene crosstalk in orchestrating primary root elongation in sugar beet. *Frontiers in Plant Science* **8**, 444.
- ABUQAMAR, S., AJEB, S., SHAM, A., ENAN, M. R. & IRATNI, R. (2013). A mutation in the expansin-like A2 gene enhances resistance to necrotrophic fungi and hypersensitivity to abiotic stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 14, 813–827.
- AGRIOS, G. (2004). Plant Pathology, Fifth Edition. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press.
- ALBERSHEIM, P., DARVILL, A., ROBERTS, K., SEDEROFF, R. & STAEHELIN, A. (2010). Plant Cell Walls. First edition, New York, NY: Garland Science.
- ALONI, R., PRADEL, K. S. & ULLRICH, C. I. (1995). The three-dimensional structure of vascular tissues in Agrobacterium tumefaciens-induced crown galls and in the host stems of Ricinus communis L. Planta 196, 597–605.
- AN, S. H., SOHN, K. H., CHOI, H. W., HWANG, I. S., LEE, S. C. & HWANG, B. K. (2008). Pepper pectin methylesterase inhibitor protein CaPMEII is required for

antifungal activity, basal disease resistance and abiotic stress tolerance. Planta $\mathbf{228}$, 61-78.

- ANDERSON, J. P., BADRUZSAUFARI, E., SCHENK, P. M., MANNERS, J. M., DESMOND, O. J., EHLERT, C., MACLEAN, D. J., EBERT, P. R. & KAZAN, K. (2004). Antagonistic interaction between abscisic acid and jasmonate-ethylene signaling pathways modulates defense gene expression and disease resistance in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Cell* 16, 3460–3479.
- ASAI, S. & YOSHIOKA, H. (2009). Nitric oxide as a partner of reactive oxygen species participates in disease resistance to necrotrophic pathogen *Botrytis cinerea* in *Nicotiana benthamiana*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 22, 619–629.
- ASSANTE, G., MERLINI, L. & NASINI, G. (1977). (+)-abscisic acid, a metabolite of the fungus *Cercospora rosicola. Experientia* 33, 1556–1557.
- ASSELBERGH, B., ACHUO, A. E., HÖFTE, M. & GIJSEGEM, F. V. (2008a). Abscisic acid deficiency leads to rapid activation of tomato defence responses upon infection with *Erwinia chrysanthemi. Molecular Plant Pathology* 9, 11–24.
- ASSELBERGH, B., DE VLEESSCHAUWER, D. & HÖFTE, M. (2008b). Global switches and fine-tuning—ABA modulates plant pathogen defense. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 21, 709–719.
- AUDENAERT, K., MEYER, G. B. D. & HÖFTE, M. M. (2002). Abscisic acid determines basal susceptibility of tomato to *Botrytis cinerea* and suppresses salicylic acid-dependent signaling mechanisms. *Plant Physiology* **128**, 491–501.
- AUNG, K., JIANG, Y. & HE, S. Y. (2018). The role of water in plant-microbe interactions. *The Plant Journal* 93, 771-780.
- BAARLEN, P. V., STAATS, M. & VAN KAN, J. A. L. (2004). Induction of programmed cell death in lily by the fungal pathogen *Botrytis elliptica*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 5, 559–574.
- BAARLEN, P. V., WOLTERING, E. J., STAATS, M. & VAN KAN, J. A. L. (2007). Histochemical and genetic analysis of host and non-host interactions of *Arabidopsis* with three *Botrytis* species: an important role for cell death control. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 8, 41–54.
- BAAYEN, R. P. (1986). Regeneration of vascular tissues in relation to *fusarium* wilt resistance of carnation. *Netherlands Journal of Plant Pathology* 92, 273–285.
- BALAJI, V., MAYROSE, M., SHERF, O., JACOB-HIRSCH, J., EICHENLAUB, R., IRAKI, N., MANULIS-SASSON, S., RECHAVI, G., BARASH, I. & SESSA, G. (2008). Tomato transcriptional changes in response to *Clavibacter michiganensis* subsp. *michiganensis* reveal a role for ethylene in disease development. *Plant Physiology* 146, 1797–1809.
- BASTIÁN, F., COHEN, A., PICCOLI, P., LUNA, V., BOTTINI*, R., BARALDI, R. & BOTTINI, R. (1998). Production of indole-3-acetic acid and gibberellins A1 and A3 by Acetobacter diazotrophicus and Herbaspirillum seropedicae in chemically-defined culture media. Plant Growth Regulation 24, 7–11.
- BAUMGARTNER, K. & WARREN, J. G. (2005). Persistence of *Xylella fastidiosa* in riparian hosts near northern California vineyards. *Plant Disease* 89, 1097–1102.
- BEATTIE, G. A. (2011). Water relations in the interaction of foliar bacterial pathogens with plants. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* **49**, 533–555.
- BECKERS, G. J. M. & SPOEL, S. H. (2006). Fine-tuning plant defence signalling: salicylate versus jasmonate. *Plant Biology* 8, 1–10.
- BELL, K. S., SEBAIHIA, M., PRITCHARD, L., HOLDEN, M. T. G., HYMAN, L. J., HOLEVA, M. C., THOMSON, N. R., BENTLEY, S. D., CHURCHER, L. J. C., MUNGALL, K., ATKIN, R., BASON, N., BROOKS, K., CHILLINGWORTH, T., CLARK, K., DOGGETT, J., FRASER, A., HANCE, Z., HAUSER, H., JAGELS, K., MOULE, S., NORBERTCZAK, H., ORMOND, D., PRICE, C., QUAL, M. A., SANDERS, M., WALKER, D., WHITEHEAD, S., SALMOND, G. P. C., BIRCH, P. R. J., PARKHILL, J. & TOTH, I. K. (2004). Genome sequence of the enterobacterial phytopathogen *Erwinia carotovora* subsp. atroseptica and characterization of virulence factors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101, 11105–11110.
- BELLINCAMPI, D., CERVONE, F. & LIONETTI, V. (2014). Plant cell wall dynamics and wall-related susceptibility in plant-pathogen interactions. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 5, 228.
- BENT, A. F., INNES, R. W., ECKER, J. R. & STASKAWICZ, B. J. (1992). Disease development in ethylene-insensitive Arabidopsis thaliana infected with virulent and avirulent Pseudomonas and Xanthomonas pathogens. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions: MPMI 5, 372–378.
- BERGER, S., SINHA, A. K. & ROITSCH, T. (2007). Plant physiology meets phytopathology: plant primary metabolism and plant-pathogen interactions. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 58, 4019–4026.
- BHAT, R. A., MIKLIS, M., SCHMELZER, E., SCHULZE-LEFERT, P. & PANSTRUGA, R. (2005). Recruitment and interaction dynamics of plant penetration resistance components in a plasma membrane microdomain. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 102, 3135–3140.
- BIEMELT, S. & SONNEWALD, U. (2006). Plant-microbe interactions to probe regulation of plant carbon metabolism. *Journal of Plant Physiology* 163, 307–318.
- BIGNELL, D. R. D., FYANS, J. K. & CHENG, Z. (2014). Phytotoxins produced by plant pathogenic <u>Streptomyces</u> species. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 116, 223–235.

- BISCHOFF, V., COOKSON, S. J., WU, S. & SCHEIBLE, W.-R. (2009). Thaxtomin A affects CESA-complex density, expression of cell wall genes, cell wall composition, and causes ectopic lignification in *Arabidopsis thaliana* seedlings. *Journal of Experimental Botary* **60**, 955–965.
- BISPO, W. M. S., ARAUJO, L., CACIQUE, I. S., DAMATTA, F. M. & RODRIGUES, F. A. (2016). Photosynthesis impairments precede noticeable changes in leaf water status of mango plants infected by *Ceratocystis funbriata*. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* 146, 419–432.
- BJØRNSTAD, Å. & AASTVEIT, K. (1990). Pleiotropic effects on the ml-o mildew resistance gene in barley in different genetical backgrounds. *Euphytica* 46, 217–226.
- BLOCK, A., SCHMELZ, E., O'DONNELL, P. J., JONES, J. B. & KLEE, H. J. (2005). Systemic acquired tolerance to virulent bacterial pathogens in tomato. *Plant Physiology* 138, 1481–1490.
- BOLTON, M. D. (2009). Primary metabolism and plant defense-fuel for the fire. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions: MPMI 22, 487–497.
- BONFIG, K. B., SCHREIBER, U., GABLER, A., ROITSCH, T. & BERGER, S. (2006). Infection with virulent and avirulent *P. syringae* strains differentially affects photosynthesis and sink metabolism in *Arabidopsis* leaves. *Planta* 225, 1–12.
- BRODERSEN, C. R. & MCELRONE, A. J. (2013). Maintenance of xylem network transport capacity: a review of embolism repair in vascular plants. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 4, 108.
- CANTU, D., VICENTE, A. R., GREVE, L. C., DEWEY, F. M., BENNETT, A. B., LABAVITCH, J. M. & POWELL, A. L. T. (2008). The intersection between cell wall disassembly, ripening, and fruit susceptibility to *Botrytis cinerea*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **105**, 859–864.
- CERNADAS, R. A. & BENEDETTI, C. E. (2009). Role of auxin and gibberellin in citrus canker development and in the transcriptional control of cell-wall remodeling genes modulated by *Xanthomonas axonopodis* pv. *citri. Plant Science* **177**, 190–195.
- CHALUPOWICZ, L., BARASH, I., SCHWARTZ, M., ALONI, R. & MANULIS, S. (2006). Comparative anatomy of gall development on *Gypsophila paniculata* induced by bacteria with different mechanisms of pathogenicity. *Planta* 224, 429–437.
- CHEN, H., CHEN, J., LI, M., CHANG, M., XU, K., SHANG, Z., ZHAO, Y., PALMER, I., ZHANG, Y., MCGILL, J., ALFANO, J. R., NISHIMURA, M. T., LIU, F. & FU, Z. Q. (2017). A bacterial type III effector targets the master regulator of salicylic acid signaling, NPR1, to subvert plant immunity. *Cell Host & Microbe* 22, 777–788. e7.
- CHEN, L.-Q., HOU, B.-H., LALONDE, S., TAKANAGA, H., HARTUNG, M. L., QU, X.-Q., GUO, W.-J., KIM, J.-G., UNDERWOOD, W., CHAUDHURI, B., CHERMAK, D., ANTONY, G., WHITE, F. F., SOMERVILLE, S. C., MUDGETT, M. B. & FROMMER, W. B. (2010). Sugar transporters for intercellular exchange and nutrition of pathogens. *Nature* 468, 527–532.
- CHONG, J., PIRON, M.-C., MEYER, S., MERDINOGLU, D., BERTSCH, C. & MESTRE, P. (2014). The SWEET family of sugar transporters in grapevine: VvSWEET4 is involved in the interaction with *Botrytis cinerea*. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 65, 6589–6601.
- COHN, M., BART, R. S., SHYBUT, M., DAHLBECK, D., GOMEZ, M., MORBITZER, R., HOU, B.-H., FROMMER, W. B., LAHAYE, T. & STASKAWICZ, B. J. (2014). *Xanthomonas axonopodis* virulence is promoted by a transcription activator-like effector-mediated induction of a SWEET sugar transporter in cassava. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 27, 1186–1198.
- COLL, N. S., EPPLE, P. & DANGL, J. L. (2011). Programmed cell death in the plant immune system. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 18, 1247–1256.
- CONSONNI, C., HUMPHRY, M. E., HARTMANN, H. A., LIVAJA, M., DURNER, J., WESTPHAL, L., VOGEL, J., LIPKA, V., KEMMERLING, B., SCHULZE-LEFERT, P., SOMERVILLE, S. C. & PANSTRUGA, R. (2006). Conserved requirement for a plant host cell protein in powdery mildew pathogenesis. *Nature Genetics* 38, 716–720.
- COSGROVE, D. J. (2015). Plant expansins: diversity and interactions with plant cell walls. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 25, 162–172.
- CRISTESCU, S. M., DE MARTINIS, D., TE LINTEL HEKKERT, S., PARKER, D. H. & HARREN, F. J. M. (2002). Ethylene production by *Botrytis cinerea* in vitro and in tomatoes. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 68, 5342–5350.
- CRUTE, I. & PINK, D. (1996). Genetics and utilization of pathogen resistance in plants. *The Plant Cell* **8**, 1747–1755.
- CUI, F., WU, S., SUN, W., COAKER, G., KUNKEL, B., HE, P. & SHAN, L. (2013). The *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector AvrRpt2 promotes pathogen virulence via stimulating *Arabidopsis* auxin/indole acetic acid protein turnover. *Plant Physiology* 162, 1018–1029.
- CURVERS, K., SEIFI, H., MOUILLE, G., DE RYCKE, R., ASSELBERGH, B., HECKE, A. V., VANDERSCHAEGHE, D., HÖFTE, H., CALLEWAERT, N., BREUSEGEM, F. V. & HÖFTE, M. (2010). Abscisic acid deficiency causes changes in cuticle permeability and pectin composition that influence tomato resistance to *Botrytis cinerea. Plant Physiology* **154**, 847–860.
- CZAJKOWSKI, R., DE BOER, W. J., VAN VEEN, J. A. & VAN DER WOLF, J. M. (2010). Downward vascular translocation of a green fluorescent protein-tagged strain of *Dickeya* sp. (Biovar 3) from stem and leaf inoculation sites on potato. *Phytopathology* **100**, 1128–1137.

- DAGDAS, Y. F., BELHAJ, K., MAQBOOL, A., CHAPARRO-GARCIA, A., PANDEY, P., PETRE, B., TABASSUM, N., CRUZ-MIRELES, N., HUGHES, R. K., SKLENAR, J., WIN, J., MENKE, F., FINDLAY, K., BANFIELD, M. J., KAMOUN, S. & BOZKURT, T. O. (2016). An effector of the Irish potato famine pathogen antagonizes a host autophagy cargo receptor. *eLife* 5, e10856.
- DAUGHERTY, M. P., LOPES, J. R. S. & ALMEIDA, R. P. P. (2010). Strain-specific alfalfa water stress induced by *Xylella fastidiosa. European Journal of Plant Pathology* 127, 333–340.
- DE TORRES-ZABALA, M., TRUMAN, W., BENNETT, M. H., LAFFORGUE, G., MANSFIELD, J. W., RODRIGUEZ EGEA, P., BÖGRE, L. & GRANT, M. (2007). *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *Tomato* hijacks the *Arabidopsis* abscisic acid signalling pathway to cause disease. *The EMBO Journal* 26, 1434–1443.
- DEEKEN, R., ENGELMANN, J. C., ÉFETOVA, M., CZIRJAK, T., MÜLLER, T., KAISER, W. M., TIETZ, O., KRISCHKE, M., MUELLER, M. J., PALME, K., DANDEKAR, T. & HEDRICH, R. (2006). An integrated view of gene expression and solute profiles of *Arabidopsis* tumors: a genome-wide approach. *The Plant Cell* 18, 3617–3634.
- DELLAGI, A., SEGOND, D., RIGAULT, M., FAGARD, M., SIMON, C., SAINDRENAN, P. & EXPERT, D. (2009). Microbial siderophores exert a subtle role in *Arabidopsis* during infection by manipulating the immune response and the iron status. *Plant Physiology* 150, 1687–1696.
- DEPUYDT, S., DOLEŽAL, K., LIJSEBETTENS, M. V., MORITZ, T., HOLSTERS, M. & VEREECKE, D. (2008). Modulation of the hormone setting by *Rhodococcus fascians* results in ectopic KNOX activation in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology* **139**, 1267–1281.
- DEPUYDT, S., TRENKAMP, S., FERNIE, A. R., ELFTIEH, S., RENOU, J.-P., VUYLSTEKE, M., HOLSTERS, M. & VEREECKE, D. (2009). An integrated genomics approach to define niche establishment by *Rhodococcus fascians*. *Plant Physiology* 149, 1366–1386.
- DEVOS, S., VISSENBERG, K., VERBELEN, J.-P. & PRINSEN, E. (2005). Infection of Chinese cabbage by *Plasmodiophora brassicae* leads to a stimulation of plant growth: impacts on cell wall metabolism and hormone balance. *The New Phytologist* 166, 241–250.
- DICKMAN, M. B. & FLUHR, R. (2013). Centrality of host cell death in plant-microbe interactions. Annual Review of Phytopathology 51, 543–570.
- DING, X., CAO, Y., HUANG, L., ZHAO, J., XU, C., LI, X. & WANG, S. (2008). Activation of the indole-3-acetic acid-amido synthetase GH3-8 suppresses expansin expression and promotes salicylate- and jasmonate-independent basal immunity in rice. *The Plant Cell* **20**, 228–240.
- DJAMI-TCHATCHOU, A. T., HARRISON, G. A., HARPER, C. P., WANG, R., PRIGGE, M. J., ESTELLE, M. & KUNKEL, B. N. (2020). Dual role of auxin in regulating plant defense and bacterial virulence gene expression during *Pseudomonas syringae* PtoDC3000 pathogenesis. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 33, 1059–1071.
- DOU, D. & ZHOU, J.-M. (2012). Phytopathogen effectors subverting host immunity: different foes, similar battleground. *Cell Host & Microbe* **12**, 484–495.
- DUKE, S. O. & DAYAN, F. E. (2011). Modes of action of microbially-produced phytotoxins. *Toxins* 3, 1038–1064.
- ECKARDT, N. A. (2002). Plant disease susceptibility genes? The Plant Cell 14, 1983–1986.
- EFETOVA, M., ZEIER, J., RIEDERER, M., LEE, C.-W., STINGL, N., MUELLER, M., HARTUNG, W., HEDRICH, R. & DEEKEN, R. (2007). A central role of abscisic acid in drought stress protection of *Agrobacterium*-induced tumors on *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 145, 853–862.
- ENGELHARDT, S., STAM, R. & HÜCKELHOVEN, R. (2018). Good riddance? Breaking disease susceptibility in the era of new breeding technologies. Agronomy 8, 114.
- ESSMANN, J., SCHMITZ-THOM, I., SCHÖN, H., SONNEWALD, S., WEIS, E. & SCHARTE, J. (2008). RNA interference-mediated repression of cell wall invertase impairs defense in source leaves of tobacco. *Plant Physiology* **147**, 1288–1299.
- FARIS, J. D. & FRIESEN, T. L. (2020). Plant genes hijacked by necrotrophic fungal pathogens. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 56, 74–80.
- FLORS, V., DE LA O LEYVA, M., VICEDO, B., FINITI, I., REAL, M. D., GARCÍA-AGUSTÍN, P., BENNETT, A. B. & GONZÁLEZ-BOSCH, C. (2007). Absence of the endo-beta-1,4-glucanases Cell and Cel2 reduces susceptibility to *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato. *The Plant Journal* 52, 1027–1040.
- FORCHETTI, G., MASCIARELLI, O., ALEMANO, S., ALVAREZ, D. & ABDALA, G. (2007). Endophytic bacteria in sunflower (*Helianthus annuus* L.): isolation, characterization, and production of jasmonates and abscisic acid in culture medium. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 76, 1145–1152.
- FRANZA, T., MAHÉ, B. & EXPERT, D. (2005). Erwinia chrysanthemi requires a second iron transport route dependent of the siderophore achromobactin for extracellular growth and plant infection. Molecular Microbiology 55, 261–275.
- FREEMAN, B. C. & BEATTIE, G. A. (2009). Bacterial growth restriction during host resistance to *Pseudomonas syringae* is associated with leaf water loss and localized cessation of vascular activity in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 22, 857–867.

- FRY, S. C. (1995). Polysaccharide-modifying enzymes in the plant cell wall. Annual Review of Plant Biology 46, 497–520.
- FRY, S. C. (1998). Oxidative scission of plant cell wall polysaccharides by ascorbateinduced hydroxyl radicals. *Biochemical Journal* 332, 507–515.
- FUENTE, L. D. L., BURR, T. J. & HOCH, H. C. (2007). Mutations in type I and type IV pilus biosynthetic genes affect twitching motility rates in *Xylella fastidiosa. Journal of Bacteriology* 189, 7507–7510.
- FUKUDA, H., OGAWA, T. & TANASE, S. (1993). Ethylene production by microorganisms. In Advances in Microbial Physiology (ed. A. H. Rose), pp. 275–306. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press.
- GAFFNEY, T., FRIEDRICH, L., VERNOOIJ, B., NEGROTTO, D., NYE, G., UKNES, S., WARD, E., KESSMANN, H. & RYALS, J. (1993). Requirement of salicylic acid for the induction of systemic acquired resistance. *Science* 261, 754–756.
- GAMBETTA, G. A., FEI, J., ROST, T. L. & MATTHEWS, M. A. (2007). Leaf scorch symptoms are not correlated with bacterial populations during Pierce's disease. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 58, 4037–4046.
- GENG, X., JIN, L., SHIMADA, M., KIM, M. G. & MACKEY, D. (2014). The phytotoxin coronatine is a multifunctional component of the virulence armament of *Pseudomonas* syringae. Planta 240, 1149–1165.
- GIMENEZ-IBANEZ, S., BOTER, M., FERNÁNDEZ-BARBERO, G., CHINI, A., RATHJEN, J. P. & SOLANO, R. (2014). The bacterial effector HopX1 targets JAZ transcriptional repressors to activate jasmonate signaling and promote infection in *Arabidopsis. PLoS Biology* 12, e1001792.
- GIMENEZ-IBANEZ, S., HANN, D. R., NTOUKAKIS, V., PETUTSCHNIG, E., LIPKA, V. & RATHJEN, J. P. (2009). AVTPtoB targets the LysM receptor kinase CERK1 to promote bacterial virulence on plants. *Current Biology* **19**, 423–429.
- GOEL, A. K., LUNDBERG, D., TORRES, M. A., MATTHEWS, R., AKIMOTO-TOMIYAMA, C., FARMER, L., DANGL, J. L. & GRANT, S. R. (2008). The *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector HopAM1 enhances virulence on water-stressed plants. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 21, 361–370.
- GOHLKE, J. & DEEKEN, R. (2014). Plant responses to Agrobacterium tumefaciens and crown gall development. Frontiers in Plant Science 5, 155.
- GÖHRE, V. & ROBATZEK, S. (2008). Breaking the barriers: microbial effector molecules subvert plant immunity. Annual Review of Phytopathology 46, 189–215.
- GORDON, J. E. & CHRISTIE, P. J. (2015). The Agrobacterium Ti plasmids. Microbiology Spectrum 2, 295–313.
- GORSHKOV, V., DAMINOVA, A., AGEEVA, M., PETROVA, O., GOGOLEVA, N., TARASOVA, N. & GOGOLEV, Y. (2014). Dissociation of a population of *Pectobacterium atrosepticum* SCRI1043 in tobacco plants: formation of bacterial emboli and dormant cells. *Protoplasma* 251, 499–510.
- GORSHKOV, V., GUBAEV, R., PETROVA, O., DAMINOVA, A., GOGOLEVA, N., AGEEVA, M., PARFIROVA, O., PROKCHORCHIK, M., NIKOLAICHIK, Y. & GOGOLEV, Y. (2018). Transcriptome profiling helps to identify potential and true molecular switches of stealth to brute force behavior in *Pectobacterium atrosepticum* during systemic colonization of tobacco plants. *European Journal of Plant Pathology* 152, 957–976.
- GORSHKOV, V., TSERS, I., ISLAMOV, B., AGEEVA, M., GOGOLEVA, N., MIKSHINA, P., PARFIROVA, O., GOGOLEVA, O., PETROVA, O., GORSHKOVA, T. & GOGOLEV, Y. (2021). The modification of plant cell wall polysaccharides in potato plants during *Pectobacterium atrosepticum*-caused infection. *Plants* 10, 1407.
- GORSHKOV, V. Y., DAMINOVA, A. G., MIKSHINA, P. V., PETROVA, O. E., AGEEVA, M. V., SALNIKOV, V. V., GORSHKOVA, T. A. & GOGOLEV, Y. V. (2016). Pathogen-induced conditioning of the primary xylem vessels - a prerequisite for the formation of bacterial emboli by *Peetobacterium atrosepticum*. *Plant Biology (Stuttgart, Germany)* 18, 609–617.
- GORSHKOVA, T. A., KOZLOVA, L. V. & MIKSHINA, P. V. (2013). Spatial structure of plant cell wall polysaccharides and its functional significance. *Biochemistry* 78, 836–853.
- GOTO, M., YAGUCHI, Y. & HYODO, H. (1980). Ethylene production in citrus leaves infected with *Xanthomonas citri* and its relation to defoliation. *Physiological Plant Pathology* 16, 343–350.
- GOVRIN, E. M. & LEVINE, A. (2000). The hypersensitive response facilitates plant infection by the necrotrophic pathogen *Botrytis cinerea*. *Current Biology* 10, 751–757.
- GOYER, C., VACHON, J. & BEAULIEU, C. (1998). Pathogenicity of Streptomyces scables mutants altered in thaxtomin A production. *Phytopathology* 88, 442–445.
- GRIMAULT, V. & PRIOR, P. (1993). Bacterial wilt resistance in tomato associated with tolerance of vascular tissues to *Pseudomonas solanacearum*. *Plant Pathology* 42, 589–594.
- GUDESBLAT, G. E., TORRES, P. S. & VOJNOV, A. A. (2009a). Stomata and pathogens: warfare at the gates. *Plant Signaling & Behavior* 4, 1114–1116.
- GUDESBLAT, G. E., TORRES, P. S. & VOJNOV, A. A. (2009b). Xanthomonas campestris overcomes Arabidopsis stomatal innate immunity through a DSF cell-to-cell signalregulated virulence factor. Plant Physiology 149, 1017–1027.
- GUIMARÃES, R. L. & STOTZ, H. U. (2004). Oxalate production by Sclerotinia sclerotiorum deregulates guard cells during infection. *Plant Physiology* 136, 3703–3711.

- GUO, M., KIM, P., LI, G., ELOWSKY, C. G. & ALFANO, J. R. (2016). A bacterial effector co-opts calmodulin to target the plant microtubule network. *Cell Host & Microbe* **19**, 67–78.
- GUO, W., CAI, L.-L., ZOU, H.-S., MA, W.-X., LIU, X.-L., ZOU, L.-F., LI, Y.-R., CHEN, X.-B. & CHEN, G.-Y. (2012). Ketoglutarate transport protein KgtP is secreted through the type III secretion system and contributes to virulence in Xanthomonas oryzae pv. oryzae. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 78, 5672–5681.
- HALIM, V. A., VESS, A., SCHEEL, D. & ROSAHL, S. (2006). The role of salicylic acid and jasmonic acid in pathogen defence. *Plant Biology* 8, 307–313.
- HANN, D. R., DOMÍNGUEZ-FERRERAS, A., MOTYKA, V., DOBREV, P. I., SCHORNACK, S., JEHLE, A., FELIX, G., CHINCHILLA, D., RATHJEN, J. P. & BOLLER, T. (2014). The *Pseudomonas* type III effector HopQl activates cytokinin signaling and interferes with plant innate immunity. *The New Phytologist* 201, 585–598.
- HARRIS, M. O. & PITZSCHKE, A. (2020). Plants make galls to accommodate foreigners: some are friends, most are foes. *The Naw Phytologist* 225, 1852–1872.
- HERNÁNDEZ-BLANCO, C., FENG, D. X., HU, J., SÁNCHEZ-VALLET, A., DESLANDES, L., LLORENTE, F., BERROCAL-LOBO, M., KELLER, H., BARLET, X., SÁNCHEZ-RODRÍGUEZ, C., ANDERSON, L. K., SOMERVILLE, S., MARCO, Y. & MOLINA, A. (2007). Impairment of cellulose synthases required for *Arabidopsis* secondary cell wall formation enhances disease resistance. *The Plant Cell* **19**, 890–903.
- HIRAI, N., YOSHIDA, R., TODOROKI, Y. & OHIGASHI, H. (2000). Biosynthesis of abscisic acid by the non-mevalonate pathway in plants, and by the mevalonate pathway in Fungi. *Bioscience, Biotechnology, and Biochemistry* 64, 1448–1458.
- HOK, S., ATTARD, A. & KELLER, H. (2010). Getting the most from the host: how pathogens force plants to cooperate in disease. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 23, 1253–1259.
- HUANG, H., ULLAH, F., ZHOU, D.-X., YI, M. & ZHAO, Y. (2019). Mechanisms of ROS regulation of plant development and stress responses. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 10, 800.
- HÜCKELHOVEN, R. (2014). The effective papilla hypothesis. The New Phylologist 204, 438-440.
- HURLEY, B., LEE, D., MOTT, A., WILTON, M., LIU, J., LIU, Y. C., ANGERS, S., COAKER, G., GUTTMAN, D. S. & DESVEAUX, D. (2014). The Pseudomonas syringae type III effector HopF2 suppresses Arabidopsis stomatal immunity. PLoS One 9, e114921.
- HWANG, H.-H., YANG, F.-J., CHENG, T.-F., CHEN, Y.-C., LEE, Y.-L., TSAI, Y.-L. & LAI, E.-M. (2013). The Tzs protein and exogenous cytokinin affect virulence gene expression and bacterial growth of *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*. *Phytopathology* **103**, 888–899.
- IACOBELLIS, N. S., SISTO, A., SURICO, G., EVIDENTE, A. & DIMAIO, E. (1994). Pathogenicity of *Pseudomonas syringae* subsp. savastanoi mutants defective in phytohormone production. *Journal of Phytopathology* **140**, 238–248.
- JACOBS, A. K., LIPKA, V., BURTON, R. A., PANSTRUGA, R., STRIZHOV, N., SCHULZE-LEFERT, P. & FINCHER, G. B. (2003). An Arabidopsis callose synthase, GSL5, is required for wound and papillary callose formation. *The Plant Cell* **15**, 2503–2513.
- JAMESON, P. E. (2000). Cytokinins and auxins in plant-pathogen interactions an overview. *Plant Growth Regulation* 32, 369–380.
- JAMESON, P. E., DHANDAPANI, P., SONG, J., ZATLOUKAL, M., STRNAD, M., REMUS-EMSERMANN, M. N. P., SCHLECHTER, R. O. & NOVÁK, O. (2019). The Cytokinin complex associated with *Rhodococcus fascians*: which compounds are critical for virulence? *Frontiers in Plant Science* 10, 674.
- JANSEN, C., VON WETTSTEIN, D., SCHÄFER, W., KOGEL, K.-H., FELK, A. & MAIER, F. J. (2005). Infection patterns in barley and wheat spikes inoculated with wild-type and trichodiene synthase gene disrupted *fusarium graminearum*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **102**, 16892–16897.
- JAROSCH, B., KOGEL, K.-H. & SCHAFFRATH, U. (1999). The ambivalence of the barley mlo locus: mutations conferring resistance against powdery mildew (*Blumeria* graminis f. sp. hordci) enhance susceptibility to the rice blast fungus *Blumeria* graminis. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 12, 508–514.
- JIANG, C.-J., SHIMONO, M., SUGANO, S., KOJIMA, M., YAZAWA, K., YOSHIDA, R., INOUE, H., HAYASHI, N., SAKAKIBARA, H. & TAKATSUJI, H. (2010). Abscisic acid interacts antagonistically with salicylic acid signaling pathway in rice-Blumeria graminis interaction. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 23, 791–798.
- JIANG, S., YAO, J., MA, K.-W., ZHOU, H., SONG, J., HE, S. Y. & MA, W. (2013). Bacterial effector activates jasmonate signaling by directly targeting JAZ transcriptional repressors. *PLoS Pathogens* 9, e1003715.
- KABBAGE, M., WILLIAMS, B. & DICEMAN, M. B. (2013). Cell death control: the interplay of apoptosis and autophagy in the pathogenicity of *Sclerotinia sclerotionum*. *PLoS Pathogens* 9, e1003287.
- KADO, C. I. (2014). Historical account on gaining insights on the mechanism of crown gall tumorigenesis induced by Agrobacterium tumefaciens. Frontiers in Microbiology 5, 340.
- KAISER, W., HUGUET, E., CASAS, J., COMMIN, C. & GIRON, D. (2010). Plant green-Island phenotype induced by leaf-miners is mediated by bacterial symbionts. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences* 277, 2311–2319.
- KARIOLA, T., BRADER, G., HELENIUS, E., LI, J., HEINO, P. & PALVA, E. T. (2006). Early responsive to dehydration 15, a negative regulator of abscisic acid responses in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology* **142**, 1559–1573.

- KÄRKÖNEN, A. & KUCHITSU, K. (2015). Reactive oxygen species in cell wall metabolism and development in plants. *Phylochemistry* 112, 22–32.
- KAY, S., HAHN, S., MAROIS, E., HAUSE, G. & BONAS, U. (2007). A bacterial effector acts as a plant transcription factor and induces a cell size regulator. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* **318**, 648–651.
- KAY, S., HAHN, S., MAROIS, E., WIEDUWILD, R. & BONAS, U. (2009). Detailed analysis of the DNA recognition motifs of the *Xanthomonas* type III effectors AvrBs3 and AvrBs3Δrep16. *The Plant Journal* 59, 859–871.
- KAZAN, K. & LYONS, R. (2014). Intervention of Phytohormone pathways by pathogen effectors. *The Plant Cell* 26, 2285–2309.
- KHAN, M., SETO, D., SUBRAMANIAM, R. & DESVEAUX, D. (2018a). Oh, the places they'll go! A survey of phytopathogen effectors and their host targets. *The Plant Journal* 93, 651–663.
- KHAN, A., SINGH, P. & SRIVASTAVA, A. (2018b). Synthesis, nature and utility of universal iron chelator – Siderophore: a review. *Microbiological Research* **212–213**, 103–111.
- KIEU, N. P., AZNAR, A., SEGOND, D., RIGAULT, M., SIMOND-CÔTE, E., KUNZ, C., SOULIE, M.-C., EXPERT, D. & DELLAGI, A. (2012). Iron deficiency affects plant defence responses and confers resistance to *Dickeya dadantii* and *Botrytis cinerea*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 13, 816–827.
- KIM, J.-G., STORK, W. & MUDGETT, M. B. (2013). Xanthomonas type III effector XopD desumoylates tomato transcription factor SIERF4 to suppress ethylene responses and promote pathogen growth. Cell Host & Microbe 13, 143–154.
- KLOEK, A. P., VERBSKY, M. L., SHARMA, S. B., SCHOELZ, J. E., VOGEL, J., KLESSIG, D. F. & KUNKEL, B. N. (2001). Resistance to *Pseudomonas syringae* conferred by an *Arabidopsis thaliana* coronatine-insensitive (coil) mutation occurs through two distinct mechanisms. *The Plant Journal* 26, 509–522.
- KLOSTERMAN, S. J., ATALLAH, Z. K., VALLAD, G. E. & SUBBARAO, K. V. (2009). Diversity, pathogenicity, and management of *Verticillium* species. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* 47, 39–62.
- KOCAL, N., SONNEWALD, U. & SONNEWALD, S. (2008). Cell wall-bound invertase limits sucrose export and is involved in symptom development and inhibition of photosynthesis during compatible interaction between tomato and *Xanthomonas campestris* pv vesicatoria. Plant Physiology 148, 1523–1536.
- KOVER, P. X. & SCHAAL, B. A. (2002). Genetic variation for disease resistance and tolerance among Arabidopsis thaliana accessions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 99, 11270–11274.
- KUMAR, J., HÜCKELHOVEN, R., BECKHOVE, U., NAGARAJAN, S. & KOGEL, K.-H. (2001). A compromised Mlo pathway affects the response of barley to the necrotrophic fungus *Bipolaris sorokiniana* (teleomorph: *Cochliobolus sativus*) and its toxins. *Phytopathology* **91**, 127–133.
- KUROSAWA, E. (1926). Experimental studies on the nature of the substance secreted by the 'bakanae' fungus. *Transactions, Natural History Society of Formosa* 16, 213–227.
- KWON, S. I., CHO, H. J. & PARK, O. K. (2010). Role of Arabidopsis RabG3b and autophagy in tracheary element differentiation. Autophagy 6, 1187–1189.
- LAI, Z., WANG, F., ZHENG, Z., FAN, B. & CHEN, Z. (2011). A critical role of autophagy in plant resistance to necrotrophic fungal pathogens. *The Plant Journal* 66, 953–968.
- LAPIN, D. & VAN DEN ACKERVEKEN, G. (2013). Susceptibility to plant disease: more than a failure of host immunity. *Trends in Plant Science* 18, 546–554.
- LAURIE-BERRY, N., JOARDAR, V., STREET, I. H. & KUNKEL, B. N. (2006). The Arabidopsis thaliana Jasmonate Insensitive 1 gene is required for suppression of salicylic acid-dependent defenses during infection by *Pseudomonas syringae*. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 19, 789–800.
- LEE, C.-W., EFETOVA, M., ENGELMANN, J. C., KRAMELL, R., WASTERNACK, C., LUDWIG-MÜLLER, J., HEDRICH, R. & DEEKEN, R. (2009). Agrobacterium tumefaciens promotes tumor induction by modulating pathogen defense in Arabidopsis thaliana. The Plant Cell 21, 2948–2962.
- LENZ, H. D., HALLER, E., MELZER, E., GUST, A. A. & NÜRNBERGER, T. (2011). Autophagy controls plant basal immunity in a pathogenic lifestyle-dependent manner. *Autophagy* 7, 773–774.
- LIEVENS, L., POLLIER, J., GOOSSENS, A., BEYAERT, R. & STAAL, J. (2017). Abscisic acid as pathogen effector and immune regulator. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 8, 587–602.
- LINCOLN, J. E., RICHAEL, C., OVERDUIN, B., SMITH, K., BOSTOCK, R. & GILCHRIST, D. G. (2002). Expression of the antiapoptotic baculovirus p35 gene in tomato blocks programmed cell death and provides broad-spectrum resistance to disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **99**, 15217–15221.
- LIONETTI, V., RAIOLA, A., CAMARDELLA, L., GIOVANE, A., OBEL, N., PAULY, M., FAVARON, F., CERVONE, F. & BELLINCAMPI, D. (2007). Overexpression of pectin methylesterase inhibitors in *Arabidopsis* restricts fungal infection by *Botrytis cinerea*. *Plant Physiology* 143, 1871–1880.
- LIU, H., COULTHURST, S. J., PRITCHARD, L., HEDLEY, P. E., RAVENSDALE, M., HUMPHRIS, S., BURR, T., TAKLE, G., BRURBERG, M.-B., BIRCH, P. R. J., SALMOND, G. P. C. & TOTH, I. K. (2008). Quorum sensing coordinates brute force and stealth modes of infection in the plant pathogen *Pectobacterium atrosepticum*. *PLoS Pathogens* 4, e1000093.
- LIU, S., LAN, J., ZHOU, B., QIN, Y., ZHOU, Y., XIAO, X., YANG, J., GOU, J., QI, J., HUANG, Y. & TANG, C. (2015). HbNIN2, a cytosolic alkaline/neutral-invertase, is

responsible for sucrose catabolism in rubber-producing laticifers of *Hevea brasiliensis* (para rubber tree). *New Phytologist* **206**, 709–725.

- LIU, S. T., PERRY, K. L., SCHARDL, C. L. & KADO, C. I. (1982). Agrobacterium Ti plasmid indoleacetic acid gene is required for crown gall oncogenesis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 79, 2812–2816.
- LIU, Y. & BASSHAM, D. C. (2012). Autophagy: pathways for self-eating in plant cells. Annual Review of Plant Biology 63, 215–237.
- LORANG, J. M., SWEAT, T. A. & WOLPERT, T. J. (2007). Plant disease susceptibility conferred by a "resistance" gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **104**, 14861–14866.
- LOZANO-DURÁN, R., BOURDAIS, G., HE, S. Y. & ROBATZEK, S. (2014). The bacterial effector HopM1 suppresses PAMP-triggered oxidative burst and stomatal immunity. *The New Phytologist* **202**, 259–269.
- LU, S. F., TZENG, D. D. & HSU, S. T. (1989). In vitro and in vivo ethylene production in relation to pathogenesis of *Pseudomonas solanacearum* (Smith) on *Lycopersicon esculentum* M. *Plant Protection Bulletin* **31**, 61–67.
- LU, X., HERSHEY, D. M., WANG, L., BOGDANOVE, A. J. & PETERS, R. J. (2015). An ent-kaurene-derived diterpenoid virulence factor from *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv. oryzicola. Nav Phytologist 206, 295–302.
- LUND, S. T., STALL, R. E. & KLEE, H. J. (1998). Ethylene regulates the susceptible response to pathogen infection in tomato. *The Plant Cell* 10, 371–382.
- Ma, L., WANG, Q., YUAN, M., ZOU, T., YIN, P. & WANG, S. (2018). Xanthomonas TAL effectors hijack host basal transcription factor IIA α and γ subunits for invasion. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications **496**, 608–613.
- MACLEAN, A. M., ORLOVSKIS, Z., KOWITWANICH, K., ZDZIARSKA, A. M., ANGENENT, G. C., IMMINK, R. G. H. & HOGENHOUT, S. A. (2014). Phytoplasma effector SAP54 hijacks plant reproduction by degrading MADS-box proteins and promotes insect colonization in a RAD23-dependent manner. *PLoS Biology* **12**, e1001835.
- MAK, A. N.-S., BRADLEY, P., BOGDANOVE, A. J. & STODDARD, B. L. (2013). TAL effectors: function, structure, engineering and applications. *Current Opinion in* Structural Biology 23, 93–99.
- MANULIS, S. & BARASH, I. (2003). Molecular basis for transformation of an epiphyte into a gall-forming pathogen as exemplified by *Erwinia herbicola* pv. *gypsophilae*. *Plant-Microbe Interactions* 6, 19–52.
- MAROIS, E., VAN DEN ACKERVEKEN, G. & BONAS, U. (2002). The Xanthomonas type III effector protein AvrBs3 modulates plant gene expression and induces cell hypertrophy in the susceptible host. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 15, 637–646.
- MASHIGUCHI, K., HISANO, H., TAKEDA-KAMIYA, N., TAKEBAYASHI, Y., ARIIZUMI, T., GAO, Y., EZURA, H., SATO, K., ZHAO, Y., HAYASHI, K. & KASAHARA, H. (2019). Agrobacterium tumefaciens enhances biosynthesis of two distinct auxins in the formation of crown galls. Plant and Cell Physiology 60, 29–37.
- MAUCH-MANI, B. & MAUCH, F. (2005). The role of abscisic acid in plant-pathogen interactions. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 8, 409–414.
- MCGARVEY, J. A., DENNY, T. P. & SCHELL, M. A. (1999). Spatial-temporal and quantitative analysis of growth and EPS I production by *Ralstonia solanacearum* in resistant and susceptible tomato cultivars. *Phytopathology* **89**, 1233–1239.
- MCLACHLAN, D. H., KOPISCHKE, M. & ROBATZEK, S. (2014). Gate control: guard cell regulation by microbial stress. *The New Phytologist* **203**, 1049–1063.
- MELOTTO, M., UNDERWOOD, W. & HE, S. Y. (2008). Role of stomata in plant innate immunity and foliar bacterial diseases. Annual Review of Phytopathology 46, 101–122.
- MELOTTO, M., UNDERWOOD, W., KOCZAN, J., NOMURA, K. & HE, S. Y. (2006). Plant stomata function in innate immunity against bacterial invasion. *Cell* **126**, 969–980.MELOTTO, M., ZHANG, L., OBLESSUC, P. R. & HE, S. Y. (2017). Stomatal defense a
- MELDITO, M., ZHANG, L., OBLESSUS, F. K. & TH, S. I. (2017). Stomatal defense decade later. *Plant Physiology* **174**, 561–571.
 MéxDez, C. BACINSKY, C. HEDDEN, P. CONC, F. CARÚ, M. & ROIAS, M. C.
- MÉNDEZ, C., BAGINSKY, C., HEDDEN, P., GONG, F., CARÚ, M. & ROJAS, M. C. (2014). Gibberellin oxidase activities in *Bradyrhizobium japonicum* bacteroids. *Phytochemistry* 98, 101–109.
- MIKLIS, M., CONSONNI, C., BHAT, R. A., LIPKA, V., SCHULZE-LEFERT, P. & PANSTRUGA, R. (2007). Barley MLO modulates actin-dependent and actinindependent antifungal defense pathways at the cell periphery. *Plant Physiology* 144, 1132–1143.
- MISAS-VILLAMIL, J. C., KOLODZIEJEK, I., CRABILL, E., KASCHANI, F., NIESSEN, S., SHINDO, T., KAISER, M., ALFANO, J. R. & VAN DER HOORN, R. A. L. (2013). *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. syringae uses proteasome inhibitor syringolin A to colonize from wound infection sites. *PLOS Pathogens* 9, e1003281.
- MÜLLER, K., LINKIES, A., VREEBURG, R. A. M., FRY, S. C., KRIEGER-LISZKAY, A. & LEUBNER-METZGER, G. (2009). In vivo cell wall loosening by hydroxyl radicals during cress seed germination and elongation growth. *Plant Physiology* 150, 1855– 1865.
- MUNDT, C. C. (2014). Durable resistance: A key to sustainable management of pathogens and pests. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution* 27, 446–455.
- NAGEL, R. & PETERS, R. J. (2017a). Investigating the phylogenetic range of gibberellin biosynthesis in bacteria. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* **30**, 343–349.
- NAGEL, R. & PETERS, R. J. (2017b). ¹⁸O₂ labeling experiments illuminate the oxidation of ent-kaurene in bacterial gibberellin biosynthesis. Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry 15, 7566-7571.

- NARDINI, A., LO GULLO, M. A. & SALLEO, S. (2011). Refilling embolized xylem conduits: is it a matter of phloem unloading? *Plant Science: An International Journal of Experimental Plant Biology* 180, 604–611.
- NAVARRO, L., DUNOYER, P., JAY, F., ARNOLD, B., DHARMASIRI, N., ESTELLE, M., VOINNET, O. & JONES, J. D. G. (2006). A plant miRNA contributes to antibacterial resistance by repressing auxin signaling. *Science* **312**, 436–439.
- NISHIMURA, M. T., STEIN, M., HOU, B.-H., VOGEL, J. P., EDWARDS, H. & SOMERVILLE, S. C. (2003). Loss of a callose synthase results in salicylic aciddependent disease resistance. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 301, 969–972.
- NOMURA, K., DEBROY, S., LEE, Y. H., PUMPLIN, N., JONES, J. & HE, S. Y. (2006). A bacterial virulence protein suppresses host innate immunity to cause plant disease. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 313, 220–223.
- NORMAN, D. J. & ALVAREZ, A. M. (1994). Latent infections of *in vitro* anthurium caused by *Xanthomonas campestris* pv. dieffenbachiae. *Plant cell, Tissue and Organ Culture* 39, 55–61.
- O'BRIEN, J. A., DAUDI, A., BUTT, V. S. & BOLWELL, G. P. (2012). Reactive oxygen species and their role in plant defence and cell wall metabolism. *Planta* 236, 765–779.
- O'DONNELL, P. J., JONES, J. B., ANTOINE, F. R., CIARDI, J. & KLEE, H. J. (2001). Ethylene-dependent salicylic acid regulates an expanded cell death response to a plant pathogen. *The Plant Journal* 25, 315–323.
- O'DONNELL, P. J., SCHMELZ, E., BLOCK, A., MIERSCH, O., WASTERNACK, C., JONES, J. B. & KLEE, H. J. (2003). Multiple hormones act sequentially to mediate a susceptible tomato pathogen defense response. *Plant Physiology* **133**, 1181–1189.
- OLIVA, J., STENLID, J. & MARTÍNEZ-VILALTA, J. (2014). The effect of fungal pathogens on the water and carbon economy of trees: implications for droughtinduced mortality. *New Phytologist* 203, 1028–1035.
- PANDA, P., VANGA, B. R., LU, A., FIERS, M., FINERAN, P. C., BUTLER, R., ARMSTRONG, K., RONSON, C. W. & PITMAN, A. R. (2016). Peetobacterium atrosepticum and Peetobacterium carotovorum harbor distinct, independently acquired integrative and conjugative elements encoding coronafacic acid that enhance virulence on potato stems. Frontiers in Microbiology 7, 397.
- PARTIDA-MARTÍNEZ, L. P. & HEIL, M. (2011). The microbe-free plant: fact or artifact? Frontiers in Plant Science 2, 100.
- PATEL, S. & DINESH-KUMAR, S. P. (2008). Arabidopsis ATG6 is required to limit the pathogen-associated cell death response. Autophagy 4, 20–27.
- PAVAN, S., JACOBSEN, E., VISSER, R. G. F. & BAI, Y. (2010). Loss of susceptibility as a novel breeding strategy for durable and broad-spectrum resistance. *Molecular Breeding: New Strategies in Plant Improvement* 25, 1–12.
- PEGG, G. F. & CRONSHAW, D. K. (1976). The relationship of *in vitro* to *in vivo* ethylene production in *Pseudomonas solanacearum* infection of tomato. *Physiological Plant Pathology* 9, 145–154.
- PELLOUX, J., RUSTÉRUCCI, C. & MELLEROWICZ, E. J. (2007). New insights into pectin methylesterase structure and function. *Trends in Plant Science* 12, 267–277.
- PENG, Z., HU, Y., ZHANG, J., HUGUET-TAPIA, J. C., BLOCK, A. K., PARK, S., SAPKOTA, S., LIU, Z., LIU, S. & WHITE, F. F. (2019). Xanthomonas translucens commandeers the host rate-limiting step in ABA biosynthesis for disease susceptibility. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 116, 20938–20946.
- PÉREZ-DONOSO, A. G., GREVE, L. C., WALTON, J. H., SHACKEL, K. A. & LABAVITCH, J. M. (2007). *Xylella fastidiosa* infection and ethylene exposure result in xylem and water movement disruption in grapevine shoots. *Plant Physiology* 143, 1024–1036.
- PESSINA, S., ANGELI, D., MARTENS, S., VISSER, R. G. F., BAI, Y., SALAMINI, F., VELASCO, R., SCHOUTEN, H. J. & MALNOY, M. (2016). The knock-down of the expression of MdMLO19 reduces susceptibility to powdery mildew (*Podosphaera leucotricha*) in apple (*Malus domestica*). *Plant Biotechnology Journal* 14, 2033–2044.
- PICCOLI, P., TRAVAGLIA, C., COHEN, A., SOSA, L., CORNEJO, P., MASUELLI, R. & BOTTINI, R. (2011). An endophytic bacterium isolated from roots of the halophyte *Prosopis strombulifera* produces ABA, IAA, gibberellins A1 and A3 and jasmonic acid in chemically-defined culture medium. *Plant Growth Regulation* 64, 207–210.
- PIETERSE, C. M. J., VAN DER DOES, D., ZAMIOUDIS, C., LEON-REYES, A. & VAN WEES, S. C. M. (2012). Hormonal modulation of plant immunity. *Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology* 28, 489–521.
- PIFFANELLI, P., RAMSAY, L., WAUGH, R., BENABDELMOUNA, A., D'HONT, A., HOLLRICHER, K., JØRGENSEN, J. H., SCHULZE-LEFERT, P. & PANSTRUGA, R. (2004). A barley cultivation-associated polymorphism conveys resistance to powdery mildew. *Nature* 430, 887–891.
- PINZÓN-LATORRE, D. & DEVHOLOS, M. K. (2013). Characterization and transcript profiling of the pectin methylesterase (PME) and pectin methylesterase inhibitor (PMEI) gene families in flax (*Linum usitatissimum*). BMC Genomics 14, 742.
- PIRŠELOVÁ, B. & MATUŠÍKOVÁ, I. (2013). Callose: the plant cell wall polysaccharide with multiple biological functions. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum 35, 635–644.
- PITZSCHKE, A. & HIRT, H. (2010). New insights into an old story: Agrobacteriuminduced tumour formation in plants by plant transformation. The EMBO Journal 29, 1021–1032.
- Plessis, A., Cournol, R., Effroy, D., Silva Pérez, V., Botran, L., Kraepiel, Y., Frey, A., Sotta, B., Cornic, G., Leung, J., Giraudat, J., Marion-Poll, A. &

NORTH, H. M. (2011). New ABA-hypersensitive *Arabidopsis* mutants are affected in loci mediating responses to water deficit and *Dickeya dadantii* infection. *PLoS One* **6**, e20243.

- POUEYMIRO, M., CAZALÉ, A. C., FRANÇOIS, J. M., PARROU, J. L., PEETERS, N. & GENIN, S. (2014). A *Ralstonia solanacearum* type III effector directs the production of the plant signal metabolite trehalose-6-phosphate. *mBio* 5, e02065-14.
- PROELS, R. K. & HÜCKELHOVEN, R. (2014). Cell-wall invertases, key enzymes in the modulation of plant metabolism during defence responses. *Molecular Plant Pathology* 15, 858–864.
- RAHMAN, T. A. E., OIRDI, M. E., GONZALEZ-LAMOTHE, R. & BOUARAB, K. (2012). Necrotrophic pathogens use the salicylic acid signaling pathway to promote disease development in tomato. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* 25, 1584–1593.
- RAIOLA, A., LIONETTI, V., ELMAGHRABY, I., IMMERZEEL, P., MELLEROWICZ, E. J., SALVI, G., CERVONE, F. & BELLINCAMPI, D. (2011). Pectin methylesterase is induced in *Arabidopsis* upon infection and is necessary for a successful colonization by necrotrophic pathogens. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions: MPMI* 24, 432–440.
- REAPE, T. J. & MCCABE, P. F. (2010). Apoptotic-like regulation of programmed cell death in plants. *Apoptosis* 15, 249–256.
- REUSCHE, M., THOLE, K., JANZ, D., TRUSKINA, J., RINDFLEISCH, S., DRÜBERT, C., POLLE, A., LIPKA, V. & TEICHMANN, T. (2012). Verticillium infection triggers vascular-related nac domain7-dependent de novo xylem formation and enhances drought tolerance in Arabidopsis. The Plant Cell 24, 3823–3837.
- RICHAEL, C., LINCOLN, J. E., BOSTOCK, R. M. & GILCHRIST, D. G. (2001). Caspase inhibitors reduce symptom development and limit bacterial proliferation in susceptible plant tissues. *Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology* 59, 213–221.
- RIOV, J. & YANG, S. F. (1989). Ethylene and auxin-ethylene interaction in adventitious root formation in mung bean (*Vigna radiata*) cuttings. *Journal of Plant Growth Regulation* 8, 131–141.
- ROBERT-SEILANIANTZ, A., GRANT, M. & JONES, J. D. G. (2011). Hormone crosstalk in plant disease and defense: more than just jasmonate-salicylate antagonism. *Annual Review of Phytopathology* 49, 317–343.
- ROBERT-SEILANIANTZ, A., NAVARRO, L., BARI, R. & JONES, J. D. (2007). Pathological hormone imbalances. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 10, 372–379.
- ROJAS, C. M., SENTHIL-KUMAR, M., TZIN, V. & MYSORE, K. (2014). Regulation of primary plant metabolism during plant-pathogen interactions and its contribution to plant defense. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2014.00017 SAH, S. K., REDDY, K. R. & LI, J. (2016). Abscisic acid and abiotic stress tolerance in
- crop plants. Frontiers in Plant Science 7, 571. SAIJO, Y. & LOO, E. P.-I. (2020). Plant immunity in signal integration between biotic
- and abiotic stress responses. *The New Phytologist* **225**, 87–104.
- SAKAKIBARA, H., KASAHARA, H., UEDA, N., KOJIMA, M., TAKEI, K., HISHIYAMA, S., ASAMI, T., OKADA, K., KAMIYA, Y., YAMAYA, T. & YAMAGUCHI, S. (2005). Agrobacterium tumefaciens increases cytokinin production in plastids by modifying the biosynthetic pathway in the host plant. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102, 9972–9977.
- SALOMON, M. V., BOTTINI, R., DE SOUZA FILHO, G. A., COHEN, A. C., MORENO, D., GIL, M. & PICCOLI, P. (2014). Bacteria isolated from roots and rhizosphere of Vitis vinifera retard water losses, induce abscisic acid accumulation and synthesis of defense-related terpenes in in vitro cultured grapevine. *Physiologia Plantarum* 151, 359–374.
- SÁNCHEZ-RODRÍGUEZ, C., RUBIO-SOMOZA, I., SIBOUT, R. & PERSSON, S. (2010). Phytohormones and the cell wall in *Arabidopsis* during seedling growth. *Trends in Plant Science* 15, 291–301.
- SARKAR, T. S., BISWAS, P., GHOSH, S. K. & GHOSH, S. (2014). Nitric oxide production by necrotrophic pathogen *Macrophomina phaseolina* and the host plant in charcoal rot disease of jute: complexity of the interplay between necrotroph-host plant interactions. *PLoS One* 9, e107348.
- SCHELLENBERG, B., RAMEL, C. & DUDLER, R. (2010). Pseudomonas syringae virulence factor syringolin A counteracts stomatal immunity by proteasome inhibition. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 23, 1287–1293.
- SCHOPFER, P. (2001). Hydroxyl radical-induced cell-wall loosening in vitro and in vivo: implications for the control of elongation growth. *The Plant Journal* 28, 679–688.
- SCHWARTZ, A. R., MORBITZER, R., LAHAYE, T. & STASKAWICZ, B. J. (2017). TALEinduced bHLH transcription factors that activate a pectate lyase contribute to water soaking in bacterial spot of tomato. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 114, E897–E903.
- SEGOND, D., DELLAGI, A., LANQUAR, V., RIGAULT, M., PATRIT, O., THOMINE, S. & EXPERT, D. (2009). NRAMP genes function in Arabidopsis thaliana resistance to Erwinia chrysanthemi infection. The Plant Journal 58, 195–207.
- SEO, Y.-S., CHO, J.-I., LEE, S.-K., RYU, H.-S., HAN, M., HAHN, T.-R., SONNEWALD, U. & JEON, J.-S. (2007). Current insights into the primary carbon metabolic flux that occurs in plants undergoing a defense response. *Plant Stress* 1, 42–49.
- SHIMONO, M., LU, Y.-J., PORTER, K., KVITKO, B. H., HENTY-RIDILLA, J., CREASON, A., HE, S. Y., CHANG, J. H., STAIGER, C. J. & DAY, B. (2016). The *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector HopG1 induces actin remodeling to promote

symptom development and susceptibility during infection. *Plant Physiology* 171, 2239-2255.

- SHORESH, M., YEDIDIA, I. & CHET, I. (2005). Involvement of jasmonic acid/ethylene signaling pathway in the systemic resistance induced in cucumber by *Trichoderma* asperellum T203. *Phytopathology* 95, 76–84.
- SIAMER, S., GUILLAS, I., SHIMOBAYASHI, M., KUNZ, C., HALL, M. N. & BARNY, M.-A. (2014). Expression of the bacterial type III effector DspA/E in Saccharomyces cerevisiae down-regulates the sphingolipid biosynthetic pathway leading to growth arrest. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 289, 18466–18477.
- SIEMENS, J., GONZÁLEZ, M.-C., WOLF, S., HOFMANN, C., GREINER, S., DU, Y., RAUSCH, T., ROITSCH, T. & LUDWIG-MÜLLER, J. (2011). Extracellular invertase is involved in the regulation of clubroot disease in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **12**, 247–262.
- SONNEWALD, S., PRILLER, J. P. R., SCHUSTER, J., GLICKMANN, E., HAJIREZAEI, M.-R., SIEBIG, S., MUDGETT, M. B. & SONNEWALD, U. (2012). Regulation of cell wallbound invertase in pepper leaves by *Xanthomonas campestris* pv. vesicatoria type three effectors. PLOS ONE 7, e51763.
- SPENCE, C. A., LAKSHMANAN, V., DONOFRIO, N. & BAIS, H. P. (2015). Crucial roles of abscisic acid biogenesis in virulence of rice blast fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*. Frontiers in Plant Science 6, 1082.
- SUN, Q., SUN, Y., WALKER, M. A. & LABAVITCH, J. M. (2013). Vascular occlusions in grapevines with Pierce's disease make disease symptom development worse. *Plant Physiology* 161, 1529–1541.
- SURVILA, M., DAVIDSSON, P. R., PENNANEN, V., KARIOLA, T., BROBERG, M., SIPARI, N., HEINO, P. & PALVA, E. T. (2016). Peroxidase-generated apoplastic ROS impair cuticle integrity and contribute to DAMP-elicited defenses. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 7, 1945.
- SWANSON, B. T., WILKINS, H. F. & KENNEDY, B. W. (1979). Factors affecting ethylene production by some plant pathogenic bacteria. *Plant and Soil* 51, 19–26.
- SWANSON, J. K., YAO, J., TANS-KERSTEN, J. & ALLEN, C. (2005). Behavior of Ralstonia solanacearum race 3 biovar 2 during latent and active infection of Geranium. Phytopathology 95, 136–143.
- TANAKA, S., BREFORT, T., NEIDIG, N., DJAMEI, A., KAHNT, J., VERMERRIS, W., KOENIG, S., FEUSSNER, K., FEUSSNER, I. & KAHMANN, R. (2014). A secreted Ustilago maydis effector promotes virulence by targeting anthocyanin biosynthesis in maize. *eLife* 3, e01355.
- THALER, J. S. & BOSTOCK, R. M. (2004). Interactions between abscisic-acid-mediated responses and plant resistance to pathogens and insects. *Ecology* 85, 48–58.
- THE ARABIDOPSIS GENOME INITIATIVE (2000). Analysis of the genome sequence of the flowering plant Arabidopsis thaliana. Nature 408, 796–815.
- TORRES, M. A., JONES, J. D. G. & DANGL, J. L. (2006). Reactive oxygen species signaling in response to pathogens. *Plant Physiology* 141, 373–378.
- TSERS, I., GORSHKOV, V., GOGOLEVA, N., PARFIROVA, O., PETROVA, O. & GOGOLEV, Y. (2020). Plant soft rot development and regulation from the viewpoint of transcriptomic profiling. *Plants* 9, 1176.
- TUDZYNSKI, B. (1999). Biosynthesis of gibberellins in *Gibberella fujikuroi*: biomolecular aspects. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 52, 298–310.
- ULLRICH, C. I. & ALONI, R. (2000). Vascularization is a general requirement for growth of plant and animal tumours. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 51, 1951–1960.
- UNDERWOOD, W. (2012). The plant cell wall: a dynamic barrier against pathogen invasion. Frontiers in Plant Science 3, 85.
- VAN DOORN, W. G., BEERS, E. P., DANGL, J. L., FRANKLIN-TONG, V. E., GALLOIS, P., HARA-NISHIMURA, I., JONES, A. M., KAWAI-YAMADA, M., LAM, E., MUNDY, J., MUR, L. A., PETERSEN, M., SMERTENKO, A., TALIANSKY, M., VAN BREUSEGEM, F., et al. (2011). Morphological classification of plant cell deaths. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 18, 1241–1246.
- VAN GIJSEGEM, F., PÉDRON, J., PATRIT, O., SIMOND-CÔTE, E., MAIA-GRONDARD, A., PÉTRIACQ, P., GONZALEZ, R., BLOTTTÈRE, L. & KRAEPIEL, Y. (2017). Manipulation of ABA content in *Arabidopsis thaliana* modifies sensitivity and oxidative stress response to *Dickeya dadantii* and influences peroxidase activity. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 8, 456.
- VAN LOON, L. C., GERAATS, B. P. J. & LINTHORST, H. J. M. (2006). Ethylene as a modulator of disease resistance in plants. *Trends in Plant Science* 11, 184–191.
- VAN SCHIE, C. C. N. & TAKKEN, F. L. W. (2014). Susceptibility genes 101: how to be a good host. Annual Review of Phytopathology 52, 551–581.
- VANDENBUSSCHE, F., PETRÁŠEK, J., ŽÁDNÍKOVÁ, P., HOYEROVÁ, K., PEŠEK, B., RAZ, V., SWARUP, R., BENNETT, M., ZAŽÍMALOVÁ, E., BENKOVÁ, E. & VAN DER STRAETEN, D. (2010). The auxin influx carriers AUX1 and LAX3 are involved in auxin-ethylene interactions during apical hook development in *Arabidopsis thaliana* seedlings. *Development* 137, 597–606.
- VANDENBUSSCHE, F., SMALLE, J., LE, J., SAIBO, N. J. M., PAEPE, A. D., CHAERLE, L., TIETZ, O., SMETS, R., LAARHOVEN, L. J. J., HARREN, F. J. M., ONCKELEN, H. V., PALME, K., VERBELEN, J.-P. & STRAETEN, D. V. D. (2003). The Arabidopsis mutant all I illustrates a cross talk between ethylene and auxin. Plant Physiology 131, 1228–1238.
- VANDEVENNE, E., VAN BUGGENHOUT, S., DUVETTER, T., BROUWERS, E., DECLERCK, P. J., HENDRICKX, M. E., VAN LOEY, A. & GILS, A. (2009).

Development and evaluation of monoclonal antibodies as probes to assess the differences between two tomato pectin methylesterase isoenzymes. *Journal of Immunological Methods* **349**, 18–27.

- VOGEL, J. P., RAAB, T. K., SCHIFF, C. & SOMERVILLE, S. C. (2002). PMR6, a pectate lyase-like gene required for powdery mildew susceptibility in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Cell* 14, 2095–2106.
- WALTERS, D. R. & BINGHAM, I. J. (2007). Influence of nutrition on disease development caused by fungal pathogens: implications for plant disease control. *Annals of Applied Biology* 151, 307–324.
- WALTERS, D. R. & MCROBERTS, N. (2006). Plants and biotrophs: a pivotal role for cytokinins? *Trends in Plant Science* 11, 581–586.
- WALTERS, D. R., MCROBERTS, N. & FITT, B. D. L. (2008). Are green islands red herrings? Significance of green islands in plant interactions with pathogens and pests. *Biological Reviews* 83, 79–102.
- WANG, M., SUN, Y., SUN, G., LIU, X., ZHAI, L., SHEN, Q. & GUO, S. (2015). Water balance altered in cucumber plants infected with *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. cucumerinum. Scientific Reports 5, 7722.
- WANG, Y., CHEN, C., LOAKE, G. J. & CHU, C. (2010). Nitric oxide: promoter or suppressor of programmed cell death? *Protein & Cell* 1, 133–142.
- WANG, Y., NISHIMURA, M. T., ZHAO, T. & TANG, D. (2011). ATG2, an autophagyrelated protein, negatively affects powdery mildew resistance and mildew-induced cell death in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Journal* 68, 74–87.
- WEI, W., DAVIS, R. E., BAUCHAN, G. R. & ZHAO, Y. (2019). New symptoms identified in *phytoplasma*-infected plants reveal extra stages of pathogeninduced meristem fate-derailment. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions: MPMI* 32, 1314–1323.
- WEINGART, H. & VOLKSCH, B. (1997). Ethylene production by Pseudomonas syringae pathovars in vitro and in planta. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63, 156–161.
- WILLIAMS, B., KABBAGE, M., KIM, H.-J., BRITT, R. & DICKMAN, M. B. (2011). Tipping the balance: *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum* secreted oxalic acid suppresses host defenses by manipulating the host redox environment. *PLoS Pathogens* 7, e1002107.
- WISTROM, C. & PURCELL, A. H. (2005). The fate of *Xylella fastidiosa* in vineyard weeds and other alternate hosts in California. *Plant Disease* 89, 994–999.
- XIN, X.-F., NOMURA, K., AUNG, K., VELÁSQUEZ, A. C., YAO, J., BOUTROT, F., CHANG, J. H., ZIPFEL, C. & HE, S. Y. (2016). Bacteria establish an aqueous living space in plants crucial for virulence. *Nature* **539**, 524–529.

- YADETA, K. A. & THOMMA, B. P. H. J. (2013). The xylem as battleground for plant hosts and vascular wilt pathogens. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 4, 97.
- YANG, D.-L., LI, Q., DENG, Y.-W., LOU, Y.-G., WANG, M.-Y., ZHOU, G.-X., ZHANG, Y.-Y. & HE, Z.-H. (2008). Altered disease development in the eui mutants and eui overexpressors indicates that gibberellins negatively regulate rice basal disease resistance. *Molecular Plant* 1, 528–537.
- YASUDA, M., ISHIKAWA, A., JIKUMARU, Y., SEKI, M., UMEZAWA, T., ASAMI, T., MARUYAMA-NAKASHITA, A., KUDO, T., SHINOZAKI, K., YOSHIDA, S. & NAKASHITA, H. (2008). Antagonistic interaction between systemic acquired resistance and the abscisic acid-mediated abiotic stress response in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Cell* **20**, 1678–1692.
- YOSHIMOTO, K. (2012). Beginning to understand autophagy, an intracellular selfdegradation system in plants. *Plant & Cell Physiology* 53, 1355–1365.
- YUAN, M., CHU, Z., LI, X., XU, C. & WANG, S. (2010). The bacterial pathogen Xanthomonas oryzae overcomes rice defenses by regulating host copper redistribution. The Plant Cell 22, 3164–3176.
- ZEMLYANSKAYA, E. V., OMELYANCHUK, N. A., UBOGOEVA, E. V. & MIRONOVA, V. V. (2018). Deciphering auxin-ethylene crosstalk at a systems level. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* **19**, 4060.
- ZHANG, B., TREMOUSAYGUE, D., DENANCÉ, N., VAN ESSE, H. P., HÖRGER, A. C., DABOS, P., GOFFNER, D., THOMMA, B. P. H. J., VAN DER HOORN, R. A. L. & TUOMINEN, H. (2014). PIRIN2 stabilizes cysteine protease XCP2 and increases susceptibility to the vascular pathogen *Ralstonia solanacearum* in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Tournal* **79**, 1009–1019.
- ZHAO, Y., THILMONY, R., BENDER, C. L., SCHALLER, A., HE, S. Y. & HOWE, G. A. (2003). Virulence systems of *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *Tomato* promote bacterial speck disease in tomato by targeting the jasmonate signaling pathway. *The Plant Journal* 36, 485–499.
- ZHENG, X., SPIVEY, N. W., ZENG, W., LIU, P.-P., FU, Z. Q., KLESSIG, D. F., HE, S. Y. & DONG, X. (2012). Coronatine promotes *Pseudomonas syringae* virulence in plants by activating a signaling cascade that inhibits salicylic acid accumulation. *Cell Host & Microbe* 11, 587–596.
- ZHOU, Z., WU, Y., YANG, Y., DU, M., ZHANG, X., GUO, Y., LI, C. & ZHOU, J.-M. (2015). An Arabidopsis plasma membrane proton ATPase modulates JA signaling and is exploited by the *Pseudomonas syringae* effector protein AvrB for stomatal invasion. *The Plant Cell* 27, 2032–2041.
- ZURBRIGGEN, M. D., CARRILLO, N. & HAJIREZAEI, M.-R. (2010). ROS signaling in the hypersensitive response. *Plant Signaling & Behavior* 5, 393–396.

(Received 18 May 2021; revised 12 August 2021; accepted 13 August 2021; published online 26 August 2021)